Illinois State University

ISU ReD: Research and eData

Theses and Dissertations

10-10-2016

Mass Media's Cultivation Effect On Islamic, Muslim, And Qur'anic Prejudice

Shanna J. Carlson Illinois State University, sjcarl3@ilstu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.library.illinoisstate.edu/etd

Part of the Communication Commons, Near Eastern Languages and Societies Commons, and the Other International and Area Studies Commons

Recommended Citation

Carlson, Shanna J., "Mass Media's Cultivation Effect On Islamic, Muslim, And Qur'anic Prejudice" (2016). *Theses and Dissertations*. 609. https://ir.library.illinoisstate.edu/etd/609

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by ISU ReD: Research and eData. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ISU ReD: Research and eData. For more information, please contact ISUReD@ilstu.edu.



MASS MEDIA'S CULTIVATION EFFECT ON ISLAMIC, MUSLIM, AND QUR'ANIC PREJUDICE

Shanna J. Carlson

97 Pages

This thesis explores the power of the mass media's ability to cultivate reality in terms of the threat of Islam. A rhetorical analysis of the messages portrayed by the mass media is then compared to the findings of the study. While the study did not find any significant correlation between consumption of media and fear of Muslims, the Qur'an, or Islam, it did find a strong negative correlation between intergroup contact and salience of stereotypes.

KEYWORDS: Muslim, Islam, Rhetoric, Cultivation Effect, Agenda Setting, Mass Media



MASS MEDIA'S CULTIVATION EFFECT ON ISLAMIC, MUSLIM,

AND QUR'ANIC PREJUDICE

SHANNA J. CARLSON

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

School of Communication

ILLINOIS STATE UNIVERSITY



© 2016 Shanna J. Carlson



MASS MEDIA'S CULTIVATION EFFECT ON ISLAMIC, MUSLIM,

AND QUR'ANIC PREJUDICE

SHANNA J. CARLSON

COMMITTEE MEMBERS:

John R. Baldwin, Chair

Joseph Zompetti

K. Megan Hopper



www.manaraa.com

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to first thank my committee for their guidance and support of this study. I have wanted to write this thesis for almost a decade, and they have helped me to achieve something greater than I thought possible. I would also like to thank my friends and family members who have spent countless hours listening to me complain, rant, and gush over this research. My friends and family members have also been integral in driving me to do this research. My parents have been nothing but supportive in achieving what I dreamed about for so long.

My colleague Megan Koch has also been a great motivator through this whole process. She has helped me learn how to balance life, teaching, coaching, and academia. I also want to thank my Forensics Team; they have all challenged me to critically engage my own preconceived notions regarding many issues facing the activity. The entire debate community has also aided me along the way of writing this thesis. Many rounds there would be evidence read that I had not heard before that eventually made its way in some capacity into the study.

Finally, I want to thank the Islamic Center of Topeka, Kansas. In 2011, I was invited by a member of their mosque to come and speak during Ramadan; it was the most nerve wracking thing I had ever done up to this point. The entire mosque welcomed me with open arms, asked me to break fast with them and enjoy in an evening of fellowship, even though I do not identify as Muslim. After dinner and conversation, I provided a quick presentation on the differences between Qur'anic jihad and mass media's interpretation and representation of jihad. The questions that were asked were insightful and engaging. As the presentation was ending and they were preparing for prayer, one of the gentlemen of the mosque asked that I go and get an advanced degree so that I could continue to help a community in need of allies. I am not sure if that gentleman remembers me, but I will never forget him, and he has been in the back of my mind for many years and will always have a place in my research. I also want to specifically



i

thank the women of the mosque that asked me to sit down and speak with them directly about my research and experiences. Those women also may not remember me, but they are another major reason I continue this line of research and advocacy. I am not sure I would have ever finished this thesis if it were not for the presentation that I gave that night and the discussions that were had in that mosque.

S. J. C.



CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	i
CONTENTS	iii
TABLES	vi
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW	10
Western Construction of Islam	10
Ideology	11
Hegemony	11
Collective memory	13
Rhetoric	16
Rhetoric and ideology	17
Political rhetoric	18
Ideographs	21
Media Effects	24
Agenda Setting	24
Priming the audience and framing the problem	28
Cultivating Reality	30
Cultivation theory	30
Cultivating stereotypes	34
Cultivation and threat construction	35
Media Depiction of Arabs in Western Thought	41



iii

Beginnings of Islamic Threat Construction	41
Threat Construction after the Cold War	44
Threat Construction During the Second Bush Administration	46
Continued Coverage of Islam	51
Hypotheses and Research Questions	53
Conclusion	56
CHAPTER III: METHODS	57
Participants and Procedures	57
Survey	58
Demographics	58
Islamophobia Scale	58
Intergroup Contact	59
Cultural Sensitivity Presentation Bias	59
Stereotypes	60
Media Usage	60
Procedure	61
Data Analysis	61
Conclusion	62
CHAPTER IV: RESULTS	63
Hypothesis 1	63
Hypothesis 2 and 3	66
Research Question 1	68
Conclusion	68



Summary of Findings	69
Hypothesis 1	70
Hypothesis 2 and 3	72
Research Question 1	73
Conclusion	74
Limitations	74
Implications for Practice	76
REFERENCES	80
APPENDIX A: COPYRIGHT PERMISSIONS	95



TABLES

Table	Page
1. Source of News: Percentages	65
2. Independent-Samples Test	66
3. Pearson Correlation	67



CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION

Muslims and Middle Easterners have constituted the West's and Christianity's number one nemesis for close to ten centuries. A diverse and large area of the world has been reduced to a single identity: the barbaric, hate-driven Muslim Arab. Shaheen (2003) explains that the term "Arab" is used to "refer to the 265 million people who reside in and the many more millions around the world who are from the 22 Arab states" (p. 173). The Muslim population has surged to 1.6 billion and is considered "the fastest growing religion...[and]...if current demographic trends continue, the number of Muslims is expected to exceed the number of Christians by the end of this century" (Lipka, 2016, "How many Muslims," para. 1). Lipka explains that the majority of the world's Muslim population is not centered in the Middle East or Northern Africa. Indonesia is currently the home to the largest concentration of Muslims, but India is expected to replace Indonesia by 2050 with a projected Muslim population of 300 million (Lipka, 2015). This dispersion of Islam is being fueled by global climate change and violent wars raging across the East.

Muslims and non-Muslims are interacting more and more frequently. The growing global climate and immigration trends are only going to increase interaction between the groups. The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2016) explains that since January 1, 2016, the numbers of refugees from Northern Africa and the Middle East are steadily increasing. Some of these refugees may be due to climate change. Frangoul (2016) reports that a German study predicted that "by the middle of the century temperatures in these areas [Middle East and North Africa] would not drop lower than 30 degrees Celsius at night during the warmest periods, with temperatures potentially hitting 46 degrees Celsius during the day" (para 6); climate change anticipates migration out of these areas to cooler climates. However, the



UNHCR reports that "the vast majority of those attempting this dangerous crossing are in need of international protection, fleeing war, violence, and persecution in their country of origin" (np). The growing Muslim population around the world and the forced increased interaction among cultures highlights the need to explore the media's ability to cultivate and maintain a fear of an entire religion and region of the world.

Al Dawlah al-Islameyah fi Iraq wal-Sham (daesh), which translates into the Islamic State in Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS), is carrying out bombings around the world, security lines at airports are growing longer, fear of the next terror attack is high, and the media are capitalizing on these situations. Mass media outlets are constantly reporting on the latest bombing or feared threat all over the world. Islamophobia has become so pervasive that anything can cause a scare if it is seen as being Arab, Islamic, or *daesh. Agence France-Presse* (2015) reports that a global charity group, The Bearded Villains, were reported to Swedish police as suspected *daesh* members. In an interview with *Agence France-Presse*, the group's spokesman, Andre Fransson, said that he acknowledges "that the club's flag – two crossed sabers on a black background – could easily be confused with that of the militant group" (para. 5). While it may be true that the club's flag does resemble *daesh*'s, that is not grounds for the need for a police presence. The men are part of an international organization that does charity work around the world, yet they suffer at the hands of Islamophobia simply for the colors on their flag.

Europe is witnessing a vast influx of Middle Eastern and Muslim refugees due to the conflicts in Syria and Iraq. Hjelmgaard (2016) explains that anti-immigration/anti-Muslim groups and demonstrations are quickly growing. "Germany's Patriotic Europeans Against the Islamization of the Occident, or PEGIDA" (para. 2) held a demonstration in Dresden that drew thousands of participants. PEGIDA, and other groups across Europe, have organized multiple



demonstrations denouncing the acceptance of Muslim refugees. The protests are not always peaceful either; Hjelmgaard states that "riot police clashed with protesters at several of the rallies including in Calais, France, where police used tear gas to disperse crowds" (para. 7).

The United States has seen its share of rejection of Syrian refugees as well. Fantz and Brumfield (2015) report that "states protesting the admission of refugees range from Alabama and Georgia, to Texas and Arizona, to Michigan and Illinois, to Main and New Hampshire. Among these 31 states, all but one have Republican governors" (para. 2). The United States Federal Government has the final say on where refugees are sent; 31 states opposed any Syrian refugee because they feared all of the refugees would be members of *daesh* (Fantz & Brumfield). The 2016 Republican nominee, Donald Trump, has gone so far as to suggest a moratorium on all Muslim immigrants. Since this suggestion in early 2016, he and his Vice-Presidential candidate, Michael Pence, have changed the proposal to be all immigrants from regions with ties to terrorism against the United States and its allies, possibly including Christians and non-Muslim's in their proposal (Parker, 2016). The blatant threat construction regarding Islam and Muslims needs to be addressed.

The mainstream stereotype that Muslims are *daesh* terrorists sneaking into America disguised as refugees is not the only discrimination Muslims and Arabs face. The fear of another attack on the level of September 11, 2001, against the U.S. is very real for many. Such fear resulted in the delay of an American Airlines flight when a female passenger accused an individual next to her of being a terrorist based on his writing (Guardian staff, 2016). *The Guardian* reports that University of Pennsylvania economics professor Guido Menzio "was solving a differential equation, but said he was told the woman thought he might be a terrorist because of what he was writing" (para. 3). While Menzio told *The Guardian* that he was treated



with the upmost respect from the FBI agents, his experience, and the experiences of others, highlight the lack of education regarding Islam, Muslims, and the Middle East. False accusations regarding "Islamic terrorists" affect more people every day.

Discrimination based on religion has compounded racial oppression for centuries. California high school student Bayan Zehlif unfortunately was a victim of this discrimination because she is dark skinned and wears a hijab. Her high school yearbook identified her as "Isis Phillips," and her school is claiming it is an honest mistake (Begley, 2016). In response to her school's attempted apology, Zehlif told Begley that the school had "the audacity to say this was a typo. I beg to differ, let's be real" (para. 2). The school maintains that Zehlif was mistaken for a student at the school who is named Isis; nonetheless, Begley reports that many individuals have reacted on social media claiming the move was driven by Islamophobia and have called for Zehlif to take action. Sadly, high school students are not the only ones that are targets of Islamophobia.

Anyone that has dark skin and hair is at risk of being identified as a member of Al Qaeda, even Miss USA 2014, Nina Davuluri (Abad-Santos, 2013). Following her crowning, Davuluri, who is an Indian-American, was subjected to numerous anti-Muslim outcries (Abad-Santos). Abad-Santos explains that "she was born in Syracuse" and lived her life in America ("Racism Fail," para. 1). Furthermore, "the part of India where Davuluri's parents hail from, Andhra Pradesh, is not predominantly Muslim...it's 88.8 percent Hindu." Individuals took to social media to lash out at Davuluri. Many called her "an Al Qaeda plant" and went as far as linking her "coronation with 9/11, suggesting that the choice of a brown woman was in some way disrespectful and unpatriotic, given the fact that the pageant was held four days after the 12th anniversary of the attack on the World Trade Center" (Hafiz, 2013, np). However, Miss USA



2010, Rima Fakih, was a Muslim. She was also emigrated from Lebanon to Las Vegas (Sacirbey, 2010). In an interview with Sacirbey, Fakih is open about her religion and being seen as an ambassador for other Muslims. While she did receive some racial backlash when she won, the outcries were not as vehement as the ones endured by Davuluri. Hafiz (2013) explains that "the authors of the anti-Muslim tweets appear to have forgotten that...the winner of the 2010 Miss USA pageant, Rima Fakih, actually is [Muslim]. And the sky didn't fall" (np). When and who is targeted by Islamophobia is uncertain, but what is certain is that Islamophobia is deeply engrained in individuals around the world.

Villains exist in our movies, fictional stories, and news broadcasts. Film adaptations of books and short stories often take cultural liberties in characterization and scene settings. The iconic James Bond movies would change the nationality of the villains Fleming created or inflate the original threat in an effort to match real world political fears to Hollywood's created reality. Bennett and Woollacot (1987) explain that "in the novel, Goldfinger's aim is to seize the American gold reserves. . . [but] in the film, Goldfinger's conspiracy takes the form of a nuclear threat. An atomic device, provided by Red China" (p. 155). China had recently tested its first successful nuclear weapon and fear of a nuclear attack against the United States was high (Bennett & Woollacot). While Fleming wrote for a different political situation than when the films were created, this did not stop Hollywood's adaptation of his work to the current political atmosphere. Black (2001) contends that "the difference in politics between the books and the films is true both of method and of content" (p. 92). Contemporary mass media often rely on the Arab villain, such as Syriana, the television series Homeland, and many others. Altering characters continues in the 21st century, this time with the villain being changed to Muslim and/or Arab.



More recently, comic books have been re-popularized and are being manipulated to fit current political conditions. Iron Man and Iron Man 3 are two movies that uniquely target the "deplorable" Muslim terrorist. In 2008 Iron Man graced the silver screen. Full of action and new high-tech weapons, Tony Stark makes millions through his ever more powerful and efficient weapons of mass destruction used to fight the terrorists. Tony Stark was captured by an Islamic group and only escapes through the aid of a Christian Arab who is also held captive. Toward the end of the movie, Tony Stark retaliates against the cell by returning to the area he was held captive and bombing it with abandon, ensuring that every member of the terrorist cell is incinerated. Iron Man 3's main villain was named "Mandarin" and in the comics was depicted as a villain of Chinese descent; however, Marvel Studios Kevin Feige told Breznican (2012) that the production team decided "to blur the background" of the Mandarin for the film (para. 13). However, despite the team's greatest efforts, the Mandarin was depicted primarily as a stereotypical Arab villain, complete with a "bin Laden-esque beard" and AK-47 kept at his side (para. 13). Marvel Studios may have been trying to blur the character's background, but instead their efforts resulted in just reframing the villain's ethnicity to the most recent perceived international threat.

The mass media have managed to silence Arabia and Islam's contributions to the entire world. Arabic and Islamic contributions to society, especially Western society, go unappreciated. Leonardo di Vinci found his inspiration in Arab and Persian physicians and scientists, the concept of absolute zero and algebra was invented by Arabs, Western scholars were able to create an advanced educational system based on Arab intellectuals, and many English words have Arabic roots – "algebra, chemistry, coffee, and others" (Shaheen, 2003, p. 173). Shaheen also explicates how:



in astronomy, Arabs used astrolabes for navigation, star maps, celestial globes, and the concept of the center of gravity. In geography, they pioneered the use of latitude and longitude. They invented the water clock; their architecture inspired the Gothic style in Europe. In agriculture, they introduced oranges, dates, sugar, and cotton, and pioneered water works and irrigation. (p. 173)

However, Americans are rarely, if ever, educated on these advancements. American students are taught that Newton discovered gravity, Galileo discovered that the earth was round, and that the Greeks and Romans pioneered agricultural irrigation. Attributing these discoveries to more Westernized individuals continues to cultivate the idea that nothing good has or will come out of Islam or the Middle East.

Additionally, the Arab world has been known to aid the West in wars with itself. Shaheen (2003) illustrates how "Moroccan, Tunisian, and Algerian soldiers...fought alongside French troops in North Africa, Italy, and France. Also, Jordanian and Libyan troops assisted members of the British armed services. And, late in the conflict, Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and Iraq declared war on Germany" (p. 182) during WWII. While these countries feared a hostile takeover if Germany were to win, they easily could have refused to join a side, but instead volunteered soldiers to fight and die *for* the West, not against it. Currently, the Combined Joint Task Force-Operation Inherent Resolve (CJTF-OIR) is a group of nations allied together in the fight against *daesh* in Iraq and Syria. Among the members are the United States, the Kingdom of Jordan, Saudi Arabia, Turkey, and the United Arab Emirates ("U.S., Coalition Strikes," 2016). Coalition members help not only with airstrikes against *daesh*, but also contribute other humanitarian aid that is needed for the area ("Operation Inherent Resolve," n.d.). Middle Eastern support of Western led military campaigns continues to be an integral part of U.S. military strategy around the world.



There are also non-violent Islamic movements around the world. One such movement, Hizb ut-Tahrir al-Islami (The Party of Islamic Liberation), refuses to engage in violence. Hizb ut-Tahrir "is an international Islamic movement, which calls for the unification of all Muslim countries into a single state" (Karagiannis & McCauley, 2006, p. 316). However, unlike the forces in Syria and Iraq, *Hizb ut-Tahrir* refuses to use force or violence to create the single Muslim state. Karagiannis and McCauley conducted field research and concluded "that there are around 30,000 members and many more sympathizers" (p. 316). When new members join, leaders of Hizb ut-Tahrir mandates that they take a course that explains the group's ideology and hierarchy. Karagiannis and McCauley state that "there is a range of disciplinary measures for members who break the rules, with expulsion being the most severe penalty" (p. 317). When the leaders of the organization deal with members that do not fully adhere to their teachings, they resist physical violence. This organization has existed for 50 years with very few alterations to its structure or religious doctrine. Karagiannis and McCauley attribute this continued structure to the group's "dogmatic and consistent implementation of its ideology, which envisions a peaceful overthrow of the existing regimes in Muslim countries" (p. 318). Hizb ut-Tahrir has adopted the use of evolving technology to spread its ideology, but refuses to adopt a violent effort to command control of Muslim states. However, the Western media refuses to focus on this growing group in favor of focusing on those institutions that favor the use of violence and claim to do so in the name of Islam.

Fear of Muslims and Islam is potent in a lot of news stories and movies. Individuals and groups are being misidentified as members of terrorist organizations and the stories surrounding these occurrences provides insight into what is being deemed important. We are taught to fear



and hate things through our socialization process, we are not born with prejudice. However, family and friend groups may not be the only influential individuals in our acquired prejudice.

Therefore, the purpose of this thesis is to analyze the relationship between exposure to media consumption and the most common held beliefs about Arabs, Muslims, and Islam. The media's ability to cultivate an enemy for a nation must be explored and understood. The next chapter will explore how the United States and the mass media work together to fuel the Industrial War Machine through century old tropes.



CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW

Many aspects of the mass media regularly advance the notion that all Muslims are terrorists and that all terrorists are Muslims through news stories and movies. Anti-Islamic sentiment has grown so strong that Muslim children are afraid to go out in public, and individuals who even appear to be from the Middle East are labeled as terrorists. However, this notion is not one that is unique to the media or the present political climate.

The Middle Eastern Islamic terrorist is a long standing trope. Many American politicians have successfully maintained the mental connection between "Muslim" and "terrorist" through ideological and social construction approaches. The group with the most power in a given culture, the hegemon, chooses the ideological stance it determines to be superior and then reinforces this ideology through social mechanisms such as mass media. These approaches are deeply rooted in Western constructions of Islam and the Middle East and remain consistent in the United States throughout the history of media representation. As the tropes are pervasive in American media, it seems likely that frequent exposure to them will, according to cultivation theory (Gerbner, 2002), lead viewers to espouse anti-Islamic attitudes.

Western Construction of Islam

The West, specifically the United States, has used the cultural realm as a playground for advancing its own agenda, sometimes at the expense of people from other nations. Winning the hearts and of minds of a populace is a common war tactic, and the West continues to utilize this tactic in its efforts to maintain support for its war machine. The West does not appear ready to alter course in its continued targeting of the Middle East and Muslims. This continued campaign is fueled through ideology, American hegemony, the collective memory, and rhetorical tactics.



Ideology

Ideologies are used to explain that which occurs around us. Hall (1986), who derives a lot of his notions on ideology from Gramsci, defines ideology as "the mental frameworks – the language, the concepts, categories, imagery of thought, and the systems of representation – which different classes and social groups deploy in order to make sense of, define, figure out and render intelligible the way society works" (p. 29). Scholars agree that ideology involves power dynamics, hegemony, and world views, such that reality is constructed through those in power and that the masses are unaware of what is truly occurring because they are only privy to part of the information (Gramsci, 2012; Hall, 1972; McGee, 1980).

Hegemony. Who controls power and who is controlled by power is constantly shifting in society. Hegemons utilize ideologies to maintain power and to order society. Understanding how power flows through different social groups and societies is important in understanding how media promote the hegemon's values and ideals. Gramsci (1971) views power as gelatinous in that there is generally a main hegemon, but within each society there are smaller groups and smaller hegemons that reinforce or challenge the main hegemon. Zompetti (2012) explains that those that possess the most wealth and influence are often those that achieve and maintain power to become the hegemons. He contends that this occurs through the process of "alienation and commodification," in which individuals are separated from social issues through the hegemon's emphasis on valuing possessions and accumulating wealth (p. 4).

While power can be shared, Gramsci (1971) recognizes that there are individuals on the fringes of society who seem to have almost no power at all and refers to these groups as the subaltern. These individuals are the ones that societies tend to ignore and silence. "Common sense" encourages the subaltern to adhere to the policies of the hegemon, not to challenge their



position in society, and embrace the hegemonic cultural values and norms. Gramsci defines "common sense" as "the uncritical and largely unconscious way of perceiving and understanding the world that has become 'common' in any given epoch" (p. 322). The hegemon deters resistance from the subaltern because the subaltern are taught that how things are is how they have always been and will always be, and that changing would cause more harm than good. The subaltern do not often contest their position in society because they have accepted that they are where they are because of things outside of their control. The subaltern embraces common sense because it creates the false belief that the hegemonic ideals and values are good for them.

Culture is constantly shaped by that which society experiences on a daily basis. Daily experiences reinforce the culture the hegemon has deemed to be appropriate, and it occurs through many different avenues. George (1994) explains that "discourse... generates the categories of meaning by which reality can be understood and explained" (p. 25). If discourse did not exist, individuals would not be able to communicate with each other to establish norms and practices. However, George does not reduce discourse to *just* language; he believes, rather, that it is "a broader matrix of social practices that gives meaning to the way that people understand themselves and their behavior" (p. 25). In this sense, discourse is what allows those in power to dictate how those with less power should think about the world around them. It is through discourse that the hegemon is able to utilize common sense to its advantage.

Gramsci (1971) furthers the notion of discourse's role in creating common sense with his discussion of the individual. Gramsci argues that "man does not enter into relations with the natural world just by being himself part of the natural world, but actively, by means of work and technique. . .these relations. . .are active and conscious" (p. 352). Individuals consciously examined the location in which they are placed and then choose a way to respond to the



environment. Through common sense, individuals are given cognitive shortcuts to use, which aid them to quickly make decisions. The individual is not an object that is told what to do, but rather a subject that is offered many forms of discourse from which to choose; but most, if not all, of these discourses encourage the individual to adhere to the hegemon. In an attempt to pacify the subaltern, the hegemon utilizes a multitude of discourses and encourages the subaltern to use cognitive shortcuts based on common sense. Often, these discourses become "naturalized," so that it seems that the place of the subaltern is "naturally" marginal to the hegemon; certain relations between the hegemon and the subaltern become taken for granted. At this point others produce and reproduce the marginalizing discourses even without intent, as they become part of collective memory and common sense.

Collective memory. Mumby (1989) also pulls from Gramsci's notions of ideology, and contends that "meaning is...contingent not only on intersubjective understanding within a community, but also on the process by which certain dominant groups are able to frame the interests of competing groups within their own particular world-view" (p. 293). Hegemons use ideology to create shared meaning so that they can dictate to the masses what *they* want them to understand and remember. The deliberate explanation and organization of ideas creates a societal collective memory and view of certain situations and events. The collective memory is comprised of opinions and thoughts that social groups agree upon as being true because it is what has always been known or stated. This collective memory directly aids the hegemon because it provides a history that is articulated in such a way to emphasize acceptance of the hegemon as common sense (Durkheim, 1915; Tileaga, 2012; Zandberg, 2014).

A group's collective memory is always influenced by the hegemon. Common sense and the collective memory work together to create a history that benefits the hegemon and its values.



Zandberg (2014) argues that the collective memories of a group also help to "mark its boundaries" (p.4). The collective memory of a group creates the belief that the group truly knows what has happened in the past. Althusser (2008) argues that ideologies "do not correspond to reality, i.e. that they constitute an illusion" (p. 36). It is through this illusion, which culminates in the collective memory, that a hegemon is able to reinforce common sense and elicit compliance. It must be noted that no society operates through a singular ideology because "ideology is always pluralistic": Ideologies build upon each other and compete with each other at the same time (Berlin, 1988, p. 479). The competition between ideologies allows the hegemon to ensure that "the overall effect of these permutations tends to support the hegemony of the dominant class" (Berlin, 1988, p. 479). Without the competition, the hegemon has nothing to position itself against and risks the rise of a new hegemon. This competition also aids the hegemon in interpolating individuals into its ideology. Althusser (2008) explains that "ideology... 'functions' in such a way that it 'recruits' subjects among the individuals, .. or 'transforms' the individuals into subjects. . . by that very precise operation which I have called interpellation or hailing" (p. 48, emphasis in original). Interpellation is similar to someone calling to another to get their attention and bring them over to join a group or a conversation. It occurs more easily when the hegemon utilizes common sense and the collective memory to encourage new members of a society to join the dominant ideology.

However, common sense and the collective memory are not always historically accurate. Hasain and Frank (1999) caution that, while history and the collective memory are complementary, they are not the same. Histories are what are accepted by the majority of the academic community to be accurate portrayals of past events while "*collective memories*, on the other hand, are the public acceptances or ratifications of this histories on the part of broader



audiences" (p. 98). While history and the collective memory provide two different services, they both aid in understanding community identities and how ideologies come to be accepted and/or rejected (Hasain & Frank).

Often the hegemon utilizes the media to reinforce the collective memory of a group. Edy (1999) explains that the collective memory is essential to society because it is "home to critical aspects of political culture, community tradition, and social identity" (p. 71). The media play a large role in the production and reproduction of the collective memory because of their ability to reach large and varied audiences at one time. Academic and political elites no longer reserve the right to "narrate the past" because "nowadays, major historical events gain their public meanings not only through academic and state-sponsored interpretations but also through the media" (Zandberg, 2014, p. 4). Despite increased access to historical information, societies are beginning to view the media as "the authoritative tellers of past and the shapers of public memory" (p. 4). Edy (1999) discusses how the media take a more tempestuous approach to history than to education, while the classroom is viewed to be more of an objective history. When the media cover history, they depict it as the "responsibility of individuals, rather than social forces" (p. 72). The classroom is supposed to teach historical events in broad terms, while the mass media tend to focus on individuals they characterize as heroes or villains. The larger societal, environmental, and political circumstances are not always thoroughly explored by the mass media; rather, a microscopic view of the situation is passed off as the sole cause of cataclysmic events. Those in power decide how history is reported, either the hegemon will be covered as a hero or will be completely excluded in hopes of minimizing any questions about wrongdoing that occurred under their watch (Edy). When a cultural or national trauma occurs, societies must find a way to understand it and generally turn to public discourse for this



understanding (Zandberg, 2014). Zandberg further explains that "the media play a decisive role in representing cultural trauma and in recuperating from it, providing the symbolic means for a community to narratively reconnect past and present" (p. 12). The mass media play a unique role in the narrative that allows for public agreement to be reached regarding traumatic events because of its large audience base and ability to bring many voices together in one place. The media's involvement with the hegemon and its role in collective memory make it a unique area for rhetorical analysis.

Rhetoric

Rhetoric involves all words and images that are meant to influence either an individual's perception of the world or situation or to persuade an individual to do something. Aristotle's writings on rhetoric are one of the the oldest still in existence (Campbell & Huxmann, 2009). Aristotle introduced the rhetorical proofs of *logos* (logic), *pathos* (emotion), and *ethos* (credibility). The situation in which speakers found themselves would determine how these proofs should be combined together. Furthermore, rhetoric's purpose was to supplant violence and coercion: It was meant to bring about collaboration and further understanding. Campbell and Huxmann (2009) explain that "Aristotle considered rhetoric an offshoot of logic, and a rhetorical perspective is characterized not only by an emphasis on social truths but also by an emphasis on reason-giving or justification in place of coercion or violence" (p. 4). However, rhetoric's involvement in the creation of meaning has evolved to incorporate more than just the words of the message creator. Campbell and Huxmann expand rhetoric's definition by stating that rhetoric includes "the study of all the processes by which people influence each other through symbols, regardless of the intent of the source" (p. 7). This broader definition of rhetoric allows for the examination of the arts as forms of rhetoric, but retains the ability to apply



Aristotle's proofs in examination of how a certain form of rhetoric persuades an audience. Also, Campbell and Huxmann's definition provides the basis for an examination of a receiver's perception of a message, allowing for the exploration of persuasion's potential even when a sender did not intend for a message to be persuasive.

While Aristotle focuses on the sender and the written word, Campbell and Huxman (2009) expand the definition of rhetoric to include visual rhetoric, allowing scholars to explore all aspects of a message. They encourage the examination of messages that were never intended to be persuasive because of the possible persuasive nature of rhetoric that otherwise appears innocuous. Understanding the persuasive nature of informational messages and their persuasive capabilities allows researchers to study seemingly neutral forms of communication and their possible hidden persuasion. The notions of Campbell and Huxman allow the exploration of rhetoric utilized by the mass media, not only for news programing, but also the visual rhetoric of images on screens and in advertisements.

Rhetoric and ideology. Ideology cannot function or survive without rhetoric. Rhetoric aids in the dissemination of the thoughts and ideas of individuals regarding how the world should be ordered and understood. Berlin (1988) argues that, "instead of rhetoric acting as the transcendental recorder or arbiter of competing ideological claims, rhetoric is regarded as always ideological" (p. 477). Rhetoric does not simply record history; it perpetuates ideas and thoughts, manipulating history and circumstances to be what the hegemon desires. Ideology is always rhetorical because its very nature is designed to convince individuals of a particular world view: Ideology cannot exist without rhetoric.

While each individual word is not always consciously chosen by a rhetor in every rhetorical act, all rhetorical acts are rooted in an ideological perspective. Campbell and Huxman



(2009) define a rhetorical act as "an intentional, created, polished attempt to overcome the challenges in a given situation with a specific audience on a given issue to achieve a particular end" (p. 7). Every rhetorical act is unique because no audience or situation is exactly the same. Also, "ideological formulations remain largely unconscious to both their speaker and their receivers," making it is impossible to always know what ideology is guiding a rhetor at any given moment (Makus, 1990, p. 500).

While rhetoric is occasionally used without an awareness of purpose, there are times when certain phrases are chosen with deliberate intent. When crafting a rhetorical act for a specific purpose, the rhetor must employ some ideology to order their thoughts. Berlin (1988) explains that "ideology provides the language to define the subject (the self), other subjects, the material world, and the relation of all of these to each other" (p. 479). It is organized and formulated ideology that allows for a rhetor to explain a situation and to make sense of the world for a target audience. This means that a rhetor can never escape reinforcing or using an ideology because the ideology is "inscribed in language practices, entering all features of our experience" (Berlin, 1988, p. 479). Ideology dictates the way in which individuals construct their thoughts and phrases because the State utilizes ideology to order the world for its citizen to ensure that power remains with the State. Those groups that do not find themselves to be part of the central group in power utilize ideology as well. The groups found to be part of the subaltern often function through their own ideologies and employ those ideologies as a means to confront the hegemon (Gramsci, 1972).

Political rhetoric. States compete with other states, and hegemons within each state also compete with each other, often using the force of words. Franck and Weisband (1971) examined for example, how the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) and the United States



challenged each other through rhetoric. Their research finds that the rhetoric of public figures, whether politicians or celebrities, influenced state actions. Therefore, realists are incorrect in their assumption that actions hold more weight in the international realm than words do. Realists fail to recognize that rhetorical acts have the capacity to be equivalent to physical acts and hold just as much legitimacy in certain circumstances. Franck and Weisband note that "verbal weapons are as 'real' in their strategic potential as missiles and submarines" (p. 118). States are no longer only intimidated through the use of weapons; words can strike fear in the hearts of leaders. States position each other through the rhetoric they use when speaking about the socalled "Other." Rhetorical messages are perceived to possess the same seriousness as physical acts now because "signals, messages, [and] communications in bargaining situations" are regarded with high importance (pp. 118-119). The counterbalance of nuclear weapons and other weapons of mass destruction creates a political atmosphere where differences must be settled through the use of words rather than weapons because the risk to human life is too great. States can now turn to rhetorical weapons before they are forced to resort to physical weapons to intimidate each other. Even though the Cold War has ended, the threat of a nuclear exchange still looms, and countries are constantly on high alert. An example of this is the current possibility of Iran nuclearizing and Russia's recent seizure of Crimea (Vasovic & Baczynska, 2014).

Military strategy is not solely composed of when to send troops and how to position them, but it considers all public rhetorical statements as well. States now understand that allies are more important than ever. The world has become so integrated that a country must not only defend itself but must also ensure that those countries that it is economically and politically tied to are also protected. This acquisition of allies occurs through verbal posturing between



superpowers (or hegemons) who seek to establish superiority over the other in the minds of smaller countries. Cox (1983) contends that "the hegemonic concept of world order is founded not only upon the regulation of inter-state conflict but also upon a globally-conceived civil society" (p. 171). Focusing on a nation's own problems is no longer sufficient, states must look abroad and ensure that their national image is viewed favorably. Cox furthers that "the economic and social institutions, the culture, the technology associated with national hegemony become patterns for emulation abroad" (p. 171). A superpower is able to widen their influence quicker when their institutions, culture, and technology are emulated abroad.

However, not only the state leaders but also individuals that are recognized as representatives of the state must carefully craft their messages. Franck and Weisband (1971) explain that "the official speaking for the state is expected to mean what he says – not simply whatever he thinks he means but what to the reasonable listener will be the logical concomitant of the words" (p. 121). This is because other states look to officials as representatives and interpret that when a state's representative speaks they are speaking on behalf of their country, and their words are as definite as policy actions. Gramsci (1971) believes that social classes could be the site of hegemonic power struggles, and Cox (1983) argues that "the working class, which might be considered to be international in an abstract sense, nationalises itself in the process of building its hegemony" (p. 169). When a new group or leader emerges on the national stage it is likely that they will have an impact internationally because of the interconnectedness of the world.

Additionally, the future must always be considered when verbal statements are being prepared. This is because when a state makes an official announcement, other states often interpret this to mean that this new path will guide all future actions in similar situations. Franck



and Weisband (1971) warn that when "a superpower like the United States speaks, its words affect not only those specific events to which they are addressed, but also the international system as a whole, and thus the options available in a subsequent crisis" (p. 122). Also, states will take cues on how to act in a crisis from the superpowers, meaning that the superpower must understand that the way it acts may encourage reciprocal action from other states during similar situations. Superpowers must ensure that every time their representatives publicly speak, their words are carefully chosen. Superpowers have the unique capacity to reinforce and transform current political patterns with a single rhetorical act, but they must always remember that "words define state action" (p. 128). When a superpower designates a response to a certain situation as acceptable it must remember that it is not only designating the response acceptable for themselves, but for the entire world.

Ideographs. The way in which reality is created and individuals are brought into believing they are a part of a community involves an intricate weaving of rhetoric and ideology. McGee (1980a) set out to understand how ideology, myth, and rhetoric worked together to trick the public's minds so that we are deluded "into believing that we 'think' with/through/for a society to which we 'belong'" (p. 4). McGee coined the term "ideographs" as "the political language which manifests ideology. . . characterized by slogans, a vocabulary. . . easily mistaken for technical terminology of political philosophy" (p. 5). Ideographs simultaneously exist on a synchronic (occurring at a single point in time) and a diachronic (developing through time) level of interpretation. Reality is created through language, and the human brain prefers shortcuts when processing information; this is where ideographs are extremely helpful. McGee clarifies that "the concept 'ideograph' is meant to be purely descriptive of an essentially social human condition. . . . Attention is called to the social, rather than rational or ethical, functions of



a particular vocabulary" (p. 8). Ideographs are not based on rational thought, rather they inscribe the emotional and social reaction to a single word. Furthermore, McGee explains that ideographs are not created through pure observation, rather "they come to be as a part of the real lives of the people whose motives they articulate" (p. 7). These single words are able to evoke more meaning than a claim or full argument can ever hope to achieve (McGee, 1980b). McGee explains that, "like Chinese symbols, they signify and 'contain' a unique ideological commitment" (pp. 74).

While McGee (1980a, 1980b) focused on the ideograph through a political lens, scholars have expanded to include other parts of society's rhetoric (Bennett-Carpenter & McCallion, 2012; Cloud, 2004; Lingarajan, 2011). Bennett-Carpenter and McCallion (2012) define ideographs as operating "as a totem... across societies, providing a symbolic reference point for the agendas, practices, and identities of all those involved" (p. 2). No longer does the scholar need to confine their research into how only politicians use words to wield power, but also how other groups within societies use ideographs as a way to gather support or insight dissent. Bennett-Carpenter and McCallion explicitly state that "the use of ideographs need not be exclusive to politics" (p. 3). They distinguish between first- and second-order ideographs. Firstorder ideographs are those words that bring large groups together, words such as <freedom>, etailographs operate "on a micro level" and are used within smaller specialized groups (p. 5). Second-order ideographs can use firstorder ideographs, but the meaning can change between groups, such as the Roman Catholic Church using <new evangelization> as a descriptor of the way it proselytizes (Bennet-Carpenter & McCallion). Cloud (2004) also explores how the ideograph can extend beyond the political.



When exploring the power of a visual ideograph, one must look into how an iconic image is diachronically used to invoke a response. Cloud (2004) explains that "visual ideographs are more than recurring iconic images that shift in meaning depending on context; they also index verbal ideographic slogans, making abstractions. . . concrete" (p. 287). Mass media consistently replay images in an effort to quickly evoke a response from the viewer, such as <pride>, <nationalism>, or <patriotism>. This is especially true during times of war or strife. The creation of an in and out-group is wordlessly created through images in newscasts and other forms of mass media (Cloud). Visual ideographs occur during times of conflict because "this binary construction strengthens national identification, entailing rigid disidentification with and scapegoating of the Other" (p. 290). Cloud explores visual ideographs through the way that Afghan women were portrayed during the American invasion of Afghanistan after September 11, 2001. The images of women suffering and the violent pictures of Afghani men resulted in images that "do not state the ideograph <clash of civilizations> as much as they *become the clash* in visual condensations of the meanings of 'American' and 'Other'" (p. 291). Images of

a bearded 'middle-Eastern-looking' man wearing a black cloak and turban can trigger an entire series of images of a fanatical religious movement, of airplane hijackings, of Western hostages held helpless in dungeons, of truck bombs illing hundreds of innocent people, of cruel punishments sanctioned by 'Islamic law' and of the suppression of

human rights – in sum, of intellectual and moral regression. (Karim, 2006, p. 118) In the era of easily accessible visual mass media there is no longer the need to rely on language to convey an ideograph; images are now able to do work of words.



Media Effects

Althusser (2008) argues that hegemons use not only repressive means to maintain their control, but also "ideological state apparatuses" (p. 17), such as the education system, religion, and the media. Thus, while the West uses politicians to advance its anti-Islamic sentiments, it also utilizes the mass media. Political speeches and official announcements typically reach only those individuals who specifically follow politics or politicians. However, the mass media provide a venue where a wider range of individuals can be influenced through repeated portrayals of a threat without their knowledge. The mass media provide a unique theatre for political messages to be disseminated without consumers actively knowing the message is political. To establish the role of the media, we must first consider how the media frame Islam and the Middle East (within the notion of agenda setting) and then consider whether such framing has specific effects on audiences, cultivating for them an anti-Islamic mindset.

Agenda Setting

McCombs and Shaw (1972) first explored the idea of agenda-setting in regards to political communication in the 1970s. They conducted a study in Chapel Hill, North Carolina, to discover what issues individuals focused on during the 1972 presidential election and whether the issues they found to be the most important to the public were the issues most commonly covered by the media. While their findings were not confirmed, they did find a strong correlation between the media's prominent issues and on the public's issues of focus (McCombs & Shaw, 1972). According to agenda-setting theory, the public is likely to focus on the issues that are covered the most by the media because the media are generally the only source of political information easily available to the public. Shaw and Martin (1992) define agendasetting as "a matching of issue patterns by collections of people in a social system" (p. 906).



Further research into agenda-setting has uncovered that the way an issue is treated does not affect how important an issue is; the amount of coverage is the only thing that matters (Borah, 2011).

The news agenda is co-created by the media and the public and results in the public holding the same "five to seven issues" to be important, and, due to "widely shared values, the agenda across media does not greatly differ from day to day" (Shaw & Martin, 1992, p. 905). The public is complicit in their participation of matching interests because it has given the media the power to choose the stories. Shaw and Martin describe the full process of agenda-setting as beginning with the understanding that:

Events are not issues, although some events may lead to issues. Journalists deal with these every day as individuals also do when they come in contact with them in their own lives. Individuals take cues from journalists (and also from other media content, such as entertainment programs), from other agenda setting institutions (schools, churches, work) and from reference groups such as those suggested by one's gender, race, age or social or economic class...The end result of the total agenda-setting process is an influence on either our cognitive or actual observable behavior. (p. 917)

The conclusion Shaw and Martin draw is that, at the very least, agenda-setting influences the way the public organizes information, and, at the most, it spotlights public issues and draws the public closer to a consensus on what these issues are.

The media set the agenda in different ways. Newspapers set the agenda through "the size of the headline, the length of the story, and the page on which the story appears," and television does it through the "position of an item in the newscast and the length of the story" (McCombs & Bell, 1996, p. 95). Agenda-setting provides the mechanism through which media control the



issues on which the public focuses and is informed. One of the first blatant uses of agendasetting was the sudden public concern regarding illegal drug use. McCombs and Bell (1996) highlight how the "public concern about drugs began to build after *The New York Times* 'discovered' the drug problem in 1985" (p. 104). The placement of stories about the threat that cocaine and other illicit drugs posed society first appeared in *The Times* and the "problem" was reinforced when the next year Len Bias and Don Rogers, two professional sports players, died in drug-related deaths. Media exploited the few occurrences that surrounded illegal drug use as a way to fuel the narrative about the justification for the War on Drugs.

Utilizing the media as a way to direct public attention often benefits the hegemon and allows for easier misdirection. Shaw and Martin (1992) found that, as readership of newspapers increases, there is an increase in agreement with the media agenda and an increase in agreement between men and women. However, Shaw and Martin do not argue that this is an agreement where the solution to an issue is provided, just an agreement as to whether the issue is important or not. Shaw and Martin conducted a second study into the agenda put forth by television news and found similar results: "Data from both newspapers and television…influence us toward a common agenda of public issues and…away from the agenda perhaps associated with our unique historic reference groups if we read/view enough" (p. 917).

Agenda-setting reinforces the collective memory narrative of the hegemon. It is through media that discord is silenced to the best of the hegemon's ability and the agenda of the hegemon is highlighted. While journalism classes often teach that the presentation of a diversity of agendas is ideal, media corporations discourage the coverage of too many different agendas because of the possible chaos that could ensue. Those that control the agenda for the media focus on the creation of "a set of agreed-upon news agenda values," which precludes diversity or



challenging those in power (Shaw & Martin, 1992, p. 906). The "day-to-day rule is the watchdog theory," which states that journalists will focus on those that are already in power and will criticize those marginal groups that attempt to challenge those in power (pp. 906-907). Agenda-setting is what allows for the hegemon to co-opt issues of the periphery and reinforce the collective memory which reinforces the hegemon's role and position in society.

In addition to the public and news agenda, there is the policy agenda. Dearing and Roger (1996) explain that "the policy agenda is of key importance because it represents an outcome of activity and influence on the media agenda and on the public agenda" (p. 72). The public and news agenda highlight issues in society, but do not provide a solution to the problem. The policy agenda seeks to explain what should and/or will be done in response to a problem. The news and public agenda fuel the political agenda because "policymakers pay close attention to and are often forced to respond to media coverage" (p. 74). The policy agenda is what can be found in court dockets, town-hall agendas, and in legislation (Dearing & Roger). While the news reporter is often in search of the timeliest story, politicians will often track the news agenda over a period of time before making a decision on what to focus. The politicians' response will not always be covered by the news media, but the policy agenda will almost always be influenced by the news and public agenda.

Agenda-setting encourages salience to transfer from media to the public (McCombs, 2005). Salience occurs when "elements prominent in the media agenda become prominent over time on the public agenda" (p. 546). This transfer of salience occurs in the first two levels of agenda-setting; the first level identifies which general issues are deemed important and the second level focuses on specific aspects of the chosen issues (Littlejohn & Foss, 2011). McCombs (2005) created a third level of agenda-setting which involves accounting for the



amount of effort required by the audience in staying informed on the issue when setting the agenda. The fourth level of agenda-setting begins with the question "If the press sets the public agenda, who sets the media agenda?" (p. 548). McCombs posits that journalists are constantly looking for affirmation that the story they are covering is, in fact, the correct story to be covering, which has led to reports that stories are all very similar across news media. Furthermore, during television reports, stations will invite journalists from other sources to discuss issues which can artificially legitimize issue choice. The latter stages of agenda-setting identify three consequences for which media outlets must be prepared: "forming an opinion, priming opinions about public figures through an emphasis on particular issues, and shaping an opinion through an emphasis on particular attributes" (p. 549). The mass media must be prepared to defend their agenda and the consequences of that agenda. While agenda-setting examined how a message is formed, framing and priming, which constitute some of the higher levels of agenda-setting, explore the way the issue is discussed and whether an impact is predetermined for the audience through that discussion.

Priming the audience and framing the problem. Priming theory explains how the media have influential power over audience members' emotions towards a story or idea. Although priming and agenda-setting occur at the same time, they are separate acts. Lee (2005) explains that priming aids the audience in knowing "how to think about" an issue, while agenda-setting aids the audience in knowing "what to think about" (pp. 7-8). In politics, media provide moral compasses and benchmarks for the public to utilize when rating the effectiveness of a governmental entity. Through providing the framework for evaluation, the media can predetermine the impact or decision for their audience.



Framing theory explores the ways in which media producers portray messages through mass news media. Borah (2011) explains that framing focuses on the way an issue is presented, not the frequency of the issue's discussion. That is, while the frequency of an issue's occurrence can impact the public's opinion, framing is only concerned with the formation of the story. Goffman (1974) hypothesizes that framing allows media to utilize fabrication, which he defines as "the intentional effort of one or more individuals to manage activity so that a party of one or more others will be induced to have a false belief about it is that is going on" (p. 83). Framing allows the media to create a false truth that is accepted by the public. Generally, this false truth is readily accepted because common sense has taught the public that the news media provide only true information (Landy, 1994). Framing also enables viewers to process information more quickly. Pan and Kosicki (1993) explain that "we may conceive a news media frame as a cognitive device used in information encoding, interpreting, and retrieving" (p. 57). Frames allow for the viewer's brain to quickly catalogue information and orient "information in a unique context so that certain elements of the issue get a greater allocation of an individual's cognitive resources" (p. 57). Frames also utilize rhetorical structures to provide cognitive shortcuts. Rhetorical structures are also used by journalists "to invoke images, increase salience of a point, and increase vividness of a report," all in the effort to establish their story as a fact of reality (p. 62). Frames and rhetorical structures aid the journalist to be seen as reporting reality and an authority in the community (p. 62). Without these journalistic practices, frames would have a harder time creating salience and resonating with their audience (Pan & Kosicki).

Benford and Snow (2000) further the idea that false belief can be derived through frames when they explain that information "must be believable to some segment of prospective or actual adherents" (p. 620), but not all of a viewing audience must agree. As long as some subset of a



population will agree with the frame, then the framers will be successful. In regards to social movement frames, Benford and Snow argue that "hypothetically, the more central or salient the espoused beliefs, ideas, and values of a movement to the targets of mobilization, the greater the probability of their mobilization" (p. 621). The involvement of social movements in the issue's frame is important because it impacts whether the hegemon or the movement persuade more individuals (Benford & Snow). Connecting different frames also helps pull individuals together and increases action regarding an issue. Benford and Snow explain that "frame bridging refers to the linking of two or more ideologically congruent but structurally unconnected frames" (p. 624) and that that bridging is key to securing more individuals involved in a movement. However, hegemons can also use bridging as a way to subvert social change. The combination of agendasetting, framing, and priming aids the media's ability to cultivate the reality the hegemon wants accepted.

Cultivating Reality

Cultivation began with a focus on perceptions of violence due to television viewing. Study after study indicates that individuals who watch an increased amount of television are more likely to perceive the world to be full of crime, despite the fact that crime rates are dropping in the U.S. (Northup, 2010). The belief in a "scary world" for heavy viewers has led cultivation scholars to present another possible impact that media could have on viewers--the creation of a sense of what the world is like. However, the theory has also been applied to stereotypes in the media.

Cultivation theory. Cultivation theory emerged in mass communication research during the 1960s through the work of George Gerbner. In Gerbner's 1972 seminal work, he (2002) explains that cultivation analysis is a multi-step process that "begins with the insights of the



study of institutions and the message systems they produce" and ends with "the contributions that these systems and their symbolic functions make to the cultivation of assumptions about life and the world" (p. 186). Gerbner believes that agreement or disagreement with the subject or aspect of life being discussed does not affect whether or not a group would see the representation as a reflection of real life. Gerbner explains that "in the general process of image formation and cultivation both 'fact' and 'fable' play significant and interrelated roles" (pp. 186-187). Since Gerbner first proposed cultivation theory "over 500 studies directly relevant to cultivation have been published" (Morgan & Shanahan, 2010, p. 337). Bailey and Park (2006) expanded upon Gerbner's work and now define cultivation theory as "the theory that long-term television viewing has effects on audiences' perception of social reality" (p. 3). Morgan and Shanahan (2010) further refine the definition of the *cultivation hypothesis* as the proposition that "those who spend more time watching television are more likely to perceive the real world in ways that reflect the most common and recurrent messages of the world of fictional television" (p. 337). While original hypotheses focus on the general effects of overall viewing, assuming all media are consistent in their depiction of certain realities, recent cultivation scholars have focused on fictional television and news programming specifically (Morgan & Shanahan).

Bailey and Park (2006) explain that cultivation studies use "surveys and statistical content analysis" in an effort to "test and validate theoretical (and critical) insights and commitments" so that the "difference in perceptions of aspects of social reality between light and heavy television viewers" can hopefully be explained while accounting for moderating variables (pp. 11-12). Content analyses and surveys represent the multi-stage approach that Gerbner's cultural indicator analysis uses. There are three unique stages in cultivation theory research. Bailey and Park outline these stages as:



1) institutional analysis investigating how media messages are selected, produced, and distributed, 2) message system analysis addressing the recurrent images in media content, and 3) cultivation analysis which studies how exposure to television messages contributes to viewers' perceptions of social reality. (p. 13)

Each stage functions together, but separately each stage is a different form of analysis. While all steps provide unique analysis for media studies, using all three together provides the clearest explanation of the media's influence on viewers' perception of the real world.

The concepts of mainstreaming and resonance function in cultivation theory only through the combination of the above three frameworks. The concept of mainstreaming refers to how "heavy viewing of television may absorb or override differences in perspectives and behavior which ordinarily arose from other influences" (Bailey & Park, 2006, p. 14). The dominant group utilizes mainstreaming to promote its ideology. As it applies to ethnic stereotypes, mainstreaming helps to ensure that portrayals of ethnicities in mass media will become common sense and believed more easily by—or become more salient to—those that consume higher amounts of mass media. However, scholars believe that resonance may combat mainstreaming (Gerbner et al., 1980; Shrum & Bischak, 2001, Griffin, Ledbetter & Sparks, 2015). Shrum and Bischak (2001) explain that "resonance predicts an interaction between television viewing and life experience that is essentially opposite of mainstreaming" (p. 191). Individuals that experience something in their lives are likely to interpret events from media as reality, even when they consume little media. Those that have direct or indirect experience with Islamic or Muslim terrorism will likely interpret all representations of terrorism through the media through an Islamic or Middle Eastern lens. Inversely, individuals that have experienced positive interactions with Muslims or Middle Easterners will be less likely to accept depictions of



terrorism as being caused by Middle Easterners and/or Muslims. Nacos and Torres-Reyna (2007) report that "less than a year after 9/11... Nearly two-thirds (63 percent) of the public thought that Americans were more fearful of Muslims rather than felt sympathy for them" (p. 56). Cultivation studies are concerned with analyzing how the symbolic world of television permeates reality.

Middle Easterners and Muslims face a large amount of stereotyping in the media. Brinson (2011) explains that in relation to Muslims and Middle Easterners "media stereotypes. . . have been magnified and exacerbated over the last two decades" (p. 3). Adventure and role playing games involving the Middle East and Muslims are generally portrayed through a quasihistoric lens; while, first-person shooter games portray Muslims and the Middle East as in constant conflicts and perpetual enemies of the West (Naji & Iwar, 2013). News stories tend to "stick to... the image of Muslims as unclean, social deviants and security threats" (p. 124). Naji and Iwar (2013) believe that Western video games "probably have been influenced by news media" and argue that "what exists here is a complete cycle of ignorance reproducing false representation" (p. 125). It is a rare exception when a news story involving Muslims is one of a positive nature. Even when there is a positive story regarding "scientific breakthroughs, innovations in socio-economic development or cultural performance. . . the terms 'Islam', 'Islamic' or 'Muslim' are usually not mentioned" (Karim, 2006, p. 116). Furthermore, despite the stories "that address the considerable differences in views held by Muslims on terrorism and relations with the West," the media overwhelmingly depict "most followers of Islam as a threat" (p. 117).



Cultivating stereotypes. Gerbner, Morgan, and Signorielli (2002) explain that "television has become the primary common source of socialization and everyday information" (p. 193). Television permeates life from infancy through death, ranging from information on politics to providing entertainment. However, viewing only one program is not enough; rather Gerbner et al. stress that "what is most likely to cultivate stable and common conceptions of reality is…the overall pattern of programming to which total communities are regularly exposed over long periods of time" (p. 195). The more media are consumed by a viewer, the more likely that viewer is to conflate reality with that which is portrayed by mass media.

It is this cultivation aspect of television that has made it a lead creator and/or reinforcer of culture. Culture is cultivated through exposure to "roles of gender, age, class, vocation"; it also is seen in "modes of conformity and targets for rebellion" (Gerbner et al., 2002, p. 215). Furthermore, culture establishes the "range of personalities, temperaments, mentalities" deemed acceptable and provides the basis for "selfless acts of courage and sacrifice; and makes us accept (and perpetrate) repression and slaughter of unknown people assigned to the appropriate categories of barbarians and enemies" (p. 215). Mass media portray everything involved in creating a culture, making them a key area of analysis in the study of stereotypes. These stereotypes are represented so often that it becomes common sense to viewers that certain tropes are just inherently true.

Common sense is key to the acceptance of stereotypes, which makes all stereotypes inherently culture based. Bratanova and Kashima (2014) define a cultural stereotype as "representations of a social group shared in a community" (p. 157). The repetition of these representations is necessary for them to become common sense within a society and mass media is a great way to do that quickly. Many studies have been conducted surrounding



communication and stereotypes (Hughes & Baldwin, 2002; Vergeer, Lubbers, & Scheepers, 2000; Weiman, 2000; Zhang, 2010). Weiman (2000) highlights how some groups of individuals are only introduced to others through mass media. Hughes and Baldwin (2002) contend that there is no such thing as a positive stereotype: All stereotypes are negative because "first, holders of these stereotypes negatively bias individual thought process...And second, their negative impact is found largely because they form a cognitively simplistic impression of the person" (p. 114). Stereotypes not only impact the way individuals act with members of the stereotyped group, but also risk negatively affecting the self-esteem of the stereotyped and hindering communication (Hughes & Baldwin).

Cultivation and threat construction. News programs are integral to the creation of the threat, in particular the Muslim threat, because the news media are often viewed to be unbiased in their coverage of international events. International relations are generally not well understood by the public because of the public's limited direct contact with foreigners and lack of international relations focus in schools, making the news media the public's primary exposure to individuals outside of their home country. Furthermore, fabricating facts allows the State to ensure that the Other is portrayed in a manner in line with framing it as a threat to the individuals that rely on the State's protection. Priming and framing allow the State to utilize the common sense belief that mass news media only tells an unbiased truth about the world to spread lies among the public.

The State can only successfully construct an enemy when it is able to successfully portray the nation's security as actively threatened. During such a time, the State uses the portrayed enemy as a way to reinforce the hegemon's values and to elicit the public's active participation in ensuring the continuation of those values (Merskin, 2009). The enemy the State decides to use



must not only be seen as something outside of its society, but also a significant threat. Therefore, the enemy is constructed as a deviant and is then:

contrasted with an 'innocent' or 'helpless' victim population who bear the brunt of the newly found social evil. The more innocents perceived as being affected by the social problem, the greater the likelihood of public attention and support for the creation of policy targeting unpopular groups. (Kappeler & Kappeler, 2004, p. 178)

The creation of the enemy usually takes place through the use of inflammatory rhetoric from politicians and reporters. News agencies and politicians rely on graphic images to prime their audience to fear the Other. States must not only find the perfect balance between creating a significant threat and ensuring that the threat can be solved by the State.

How an enemy is chosen by a state varies each time. Enemies are born out of "difference in age, race, religion, culture, or appearance" (Merskin, 2009, p. 159). The ability to isolate a specific feature or characteristic that denotes who is and who is not a threat provides the necessary rhetorical weapons to persuade the populace that the State is correct. It is through this enemy that the State can "distract attention and divert aggression and energy toward a common threat" (p. 159). When a State needs to justify an action, or distract the citizens from a mishap, it often turns to an enemy as a scapegoat. Movies, news programs, and platform speeches from those in power all serve to ensure that the Other is successfully constructed and not forgotten. Due to the proliferation of political rhetoric in movies and fictional television shows, political speeches and news reports are no longer the only places States look for information regarding popular political beliefs. Hollywood and news reporters are now seen as valid sources regarding official governmental policies.



Stereotypes aid in the construction of enemies, because when a group of individuals is framed in one way it is easier to discriminate against them all. As Merskin (2009) states, "Once an individual is constructed as an outsider it is no longer thought of as having humanity" (p. 161). The need to identify our enemies as being devoid of humanity promotes a lack of empathy or remorse for the actions taken against them, even if the actions result in mass death. Spillman and Spillman outline the steps involved in the creation and dehumanization of an enemy:

• *Negative Anticipation*. All acts of the enemy, in the past, present, and future become attributed to destructive intentions toward one's own group. Whatever the enemy undertakes is meant to harm us.

Putting Blame on the Enemy. The enemy is thought to be the source of any stress on a group. They are guilty of causing the existing strain and current negative conditions. *Identification with Evil*. The values of the enemy represent the negation of one's own value system, and the enemy is intent on destroying the dominant value system as well. The enemy embodies the opposite of that which we are and strive for; the enemy wishes to destroy our highest values and must therefore be destroyed.

• Zero-Sum Thinking. What is good for the enemy is bad for us and vice versa.

• *Stereotyping and De-Individualization*. Anyone who belongs to the enemy group is *ipso facto* our enemy.

Refusal to Show Empathy. Consideration for anyone in the enemy group is repressed due to perceived threat and feelings of opposition. There is nothing in common and no way to alter that perception. (emphasis in original, as quoted by Merskin, 2009, p. 160)
If any of these essential components is missing, it is unlikely that a group will be successfully labeled as an enemy due to the fact that the humanity of its members will not be completely



nullified. Every level that Spillman and Spillman discuss is essential to the successful dehumanization of the Other. If any significant portion of the populace is allowed to see humanity in an enemy and then spread the belief that the group identified as the Other has been wrongly portrayed, the State risks failing in its attempt to construct the enemy as a threat. This is why, when religion is used as a marker for an enemy, the State works very hard to silence all discourse that attempts to highlight those that are different and possibly good (Merskin, 2009).

Due to the usefulness of having an enemy, the State often ensures one exists, meaning that when an original enemy's threat significantly decreases in magnitude, a new one is created to take its place. When the USSR collapsed, the North Atlantic Trade Organization (NATO) had to identify a new threat to sustain its existence. NATO justified its continued existence through the argument that the newly formed states needed assistance in transitioning into capitalist states to ensure that Russia would not rise again. This continuing redefinition of the threat occurs because, as Huysmans (1998) posits, "The threat construction – the externalization of fear – also moderates the level of uncertainty, the fact that one does not know whom to fear and whom not to fear" (p. 235). When the community is uncertain of whom to fear and whom to accept, they are left without a clear understanding of the need of the state. This is why "it becomes necessary to create ever more menacing threats to reestablish difference," because the State is constantly in need of an existing entity that is different from its subjects (Lipschutz, 1995, p. 9). The enemy does not have to be genuine: As long as the State is able to convince the masses that a threat exists and must be quelled, the masses are likely to believe the State. The State values security because, when it is able to establish security for its populace, it is less likely to have its power internally challenged. Its power can grow through victories against the Other, which further entrenches the value of the State in the collective memory of the populace. Der Derian (1995)



explains how "the security of the sovereign...and state comes at the cost of ambiguity, uncertainty, paradox – all that makes a free life worthwhile" (p. 36). The State creates this belief that the "free life" it provides is the best and that it must be protected at all costs.

As an example of this process, during WWII the United States employed the media to encourage everyone to support the war effort, no matter the cost. One month after the attack on Pearl Harbor, "coast newspapers, and particularly those owned by William Randolph Hearst, took up the cry" to forcibly remove Japanese individuals from the West Coast (Rostow, 1945, p. 497). The fear of another attack these stories created resulted in Executive Order No. 9066 being issued on February 19, 1942, and gave the military the power to designate "military areas" around the country, areas were Japanese individuals could be interned at indefinitely, without charge (p. 497). The government won approval for these internment camps through the media attempts to "depict the Japanese as sinister and untrustworthy" (Fujitani, White, & Yoneyama, 2001, p. 39). Okihiro and Sly (1983) explain how daily the newspapers would allege "espionage and sabotage by the Japanese in America" in order to increase racial tensions (p. 67). The threat of another attack on U.S. soil by the Japanese was inflated to convince the public to allow the government to deny rights to thousands of individuals.

Threat inflation enables the State to persuade its constituents more easily that a threat requires immediate action. Kaufmann (2004) explains that threat inflation involves:

(1) claims that go beyond the range of ambiguity that disinterested experts would credit as plausible; (2) a consistent pattern of worst-case assertions over a range of factual issues that are logically unrelated or only weakly related...;(3) use of double standards in evaluating intelligence in a way that favors worst-case threat assessments; or (4) claims based on circular logic. (p. 9)



While median voters possess "strong incentives to scrutinize expansionist arguments," and should therefore quickly dismiss threat inflation, they often do not (p. 33). The median voter willingly accepts the threat of the Other, especially the international Other, due to a lack of personal interaction with them and because of the common sense belief that news media do not lie about international affairs (Kaufman). It is this failing of the marketplace of ideas regarding international threats that continues to perpetuate the success of threat construction. In 1987, US News and World Report ran reports on "Islamic fundamentalism" in response to Khomeini's takeover of Iran. Reports explained that the Sunni youth were following the lead of the Iranian Shah in using martyrdom to fight for that which they believed. However, as Said (1997) explains, "No one bothers to ask...how verifiable is the statement that martyrdom is spreading among Sunni youth, all several hundred million of them...and, if it is, what sort of evidence it is likely to be in the first place" (p. xix). There was no discussion; it was just reported and accepted that the reports were correct. The blatant acceptance by media audiences or everyday citizens of such claims without pressing for full arguments is one way the State uses rhetoric to quickly create a threat. While debates over domestic issues seem to demand high levels of analysis, issues regarding Islam and foreign affairs are accepted as Truth when just glossed over by news reports.

In the United States, the Department of Defense (DOD) plays a significant role in the creation of threats. President Eisenhower coined the idea of "the military industrial complex" during his presidency. Eland (2008) explains how the DOD is in charge of the majority of efforts directed towards identifying possible threats to the safety of the U.S. and uses these possible threats as a means to justify an ever increasing budget (para 1). The military industrial complex and the possibility of a threat is how threats are constructed, even during times of peace.



The negative portrayal of Islam and Muslims has deep roots in Western European culture, with a trajectory of the creation of threat construction of Muslims clearly developing in recent U.S. American media.

Media Depiction of Arabs in Western Thought

Arabs tend to be the main threat constructed by Western media. Weimann (2000) contends that "one of the most unsympathetic and derogatory portrayals of ethnic or religious groups in Western media is that of Arabs" (p. 222). Arab men and women are consistently depicted negatively, resulting in the images now being considered "part of the folklore" (p. 224). All of these stereotypes seem to be engrained in Western culture as a brief survey of the representation of Arabs in Western thought will illustrate.

Beginnings of Islamic Threat Construction

Shaheen (2003) quotes the Arabic proverb "*Al tikrar biallem il hmar* (By repetition even the donkey learns)" to discuss how the continuous portrayal of Islam as a major threat to all civilization has established it as a consistent evil (p. 171). The Crusades mark the first time the West targeted Islam and acted in an effort to combat its spread. Chevedden's (2008) account of the Crusades references how 11th century "legal scholar and preacher at the Great Mosque of Damascus, 'Ali ibn Tahrir al-Sulami . . . presents the crusades as a Christian *jihad* against Islam" (p. 184). Chevedden believes that Western scholars see the Islamic view of the Crusades "as 'extraordinarily far-sighted and illuminating,' abounding in 'penetrating insights' and offering 'a wider view of historical processes," but refuse to recognize its information as academically valid (p. 187). This degrading view of Islam persists despite the writings being verified as "historically accurate descriptions of crusading…that can be corroborated by papal documents" (p. 187). The dismissal of Islamic history allows for many in the West to continue



believing that the crusades were ordained by God and conducted purely to protect Christians and the holy land. However, this is not wholly true; one of the main factors contributing to the crusades was the ongoing conflict between the Latin West and Islamic East over land. Islamic groups conquered large swaths of Christian land, which upset the Catholic Church. Therefore, when the Latin West believed these groups could be successfully challenged, the Latin West seized the opportunity.

Europeans in the 17th and 18th centuries also painted Islam as the Other and something to be feared. Hammerbeck (2003) explains that, during this time, "Neoclassical and Enlightenment thought tended to discredit Islam, if not condemn it outright" (para. 3). Islam has been characterized as attacking Christianity and Judaism, rather than as being just another religious option. Muhammad has been demonized and constructed as a blood-thirsty devil who wants to destroy the world. Bassoulini (2007) explains that the violent nature of Islam is purely contrived because the Qur'an prohibits "violence directed toward women, children, the elderly, the sick and wounded, clerics, and places of worship of Christianity and Judaism" (p. 135). Wars that were waged in conquest and expansion were quite rare. Bassoulini describes how, prior to 630 CE, jihads were generally waged in self-defense. However, in 630 CE "the Prophet attacked Makkah... to take control of the Kaaba" and this was the war of conquest that other wars have used as their justification for jihad in the name of expansion (pp. 129-130). These wars of conquest and expansion, generally declared *jihads*, occurred "during Islam's post-Prophet period and until the end of the Ottoman Empire after WWI" (p. 130) when they sharply declined in use. Despite knowing of this decline, thinkers in the West still considered Islam to be a direct challenge to the Christian way of life, and therefore the West's power. While the Ottoman Empire did expand into European territories and perpetrate many bloody massacres, it also



allowed the practice of other Abrahamic religions to continue as long as a tax was routinely paid (Bassoulini, 2007). The Ottoman Empire did not desire to end Judaism or Christianity, just to expand its land and therefore possible economic and geographical power. However, it must be noted that the Ottoman Empire was not one of pure goodness, it instilled fear in people around Europe because of its vicious actions when conquering new territory.

Cinema also utilizes repetition as a teaching tool. According to Shaheen (2003), "For more than a century Hollywood...had used repetition as a teaching tool, tutoring movie audiences by repeating over and over...insidious images of the Arab people" (p. 172). Negative portrayals of Islam did not suddenly emerge after September 11, 2001, but rather they began in 1896 (Shaheen). Shaheen highlights that "filmmakers have collectively indicted all Arabs as Public Enemy #1 – brutal, heartless, uncivilized religious fanatics and money-mad cultural 'Others' bent on terrorizing civilized Westerners, especially Christians and Jews'' (p. 172). The way in which Muslims have been portrayed can be likened to the way Native Americans in the United States were portrayed as savages, full of desire to rape the White woman and murder the White man. In U.S. media, anyone from the Middle East is *de facto* a Muslim, and every Muslim is against everyone else, especially Christians. This is especially true of Palestine, which has a stable, if not growing, Christian population. The media portrays all inhabitants of Palestine as Muslim, but Felson and Schlesinger (2012) report that as of 2007 there were 51,710 Christians in Palestine, or roughly 1.37% of the total population in Palestine was Christian (p. 9). Shaheen (2003) discusses how Hollywood has portrayed Arabs as "brute murderers, sleazy rapists, religious fanatics, oil-rich dimwits, and abusers of women" (p. 172). Movies over the last century have shown sheiks laying around with harems of women, robbing other countries of their wealth through the sale of their country's oil. It would be easy to place the blame of these



images solely on Hollywood, to argue that Hollywood is, and has been, unregulated. However, Hollywood is not allowed to run rampant and produce any movie it sees fit. The U.S. Federal Government plays a role in approving and censoring movies. Shaheen describes how:

The government has a history of playing a role in what movies do and don't get made. As early as 1917, the federal government not only acknowledged the power of film to influence political thought, it took on the wrongful role of censor. As soon as the United States declared war on Germany, the government declared that no Hollywood movie could arouse prejudice against friendly nations. (p. 190)

The movie *The Spirit of '76*, filmed in 1917, features "British soldiers committing acts of atrocity," and it was brought in front a judge who ruled that, because England was a U.S. ally in the war and the film portrayed British soldiers negatively, it was obviously displaying "potent German propaganda" (p. 190). As a result of the ruling, the director, Robert Goldstein, was imprisoned (Shaheen). While the U.S. government has protected certain groups, Muslims and Arabs remain open for any depiction. The DOD spoke out in the 1950s during the filming of *The Bridge over the River Kwai* (1957) and warned filmmakers to ensure not to unjustly portray Japanese villainy.

Threat Construction after the Cold War

Merskin (2009) notes that "after the dismemberment of the Soviet Union and the end of the Cold War, America needed a new enemy, a global bad guy" (p. 165). This new enemy became Islam. Said (1997) describes how media and politicians equated *all* Arabs as Muslims and *all* Muslims as terrorists: "Fundamentalism equals Islam equals everything-we-must-nowfight-against, as we did with communism during the Cold War" (p. xix). The 1993 World Trade Center bombing created the necessary catalyst for increased media coverage of the "threat." Said



documents how, after the bombing, "newspapers, magazines, and an occasional film . . . tried to inform the public about 'the world of Islam'" as one full of hatred for the West (p. 16). The State now had all it needed to clearly portray Islam as a threat to national security, and a threat that must be consistently monitored to ensure that American citizens remained safe. This coverage continued through 1996, when "the Sunday *New York Times* 'Week in Review' headlined its January 21, 1996, issue with: 'The Red Menace is Gone. But Here's Islam.'" (p. xix). This demonstrates how Islam had become "one of the hottest, nastiest debates in academic circles" of the time, the "green menace," was portrayed similar to the way the "Communist menace" had been portrayed (pp. xix-xx). In three years Islam went from Hollywood screen villain to everyone's nightmare. The media assisted the State in inflating Islam's threat through its coverage and inflammatory rhetoric.

Not only was Islam demonized, it was also reduced to a singular entity. Said (1997) discusses how depictions of "'Islam' seems to engulf all aspects of the diverse Muslim world, reducing them all to a special malevolent and unthinking essence" (p. 8). If an individual lives in what is perceived to be the Middle East, they are immediately assumed to be Arab, Muslim, and a terrorist. Said (1997) contends, "What we have...is a limited series of crude, essentialized caricatures of the Islamic world presented in such a way...to make that world vulnerable to military aggression" (p. 28). While it is irrational to believe that reporters will spend their days ensuring that absolutely every fact they report is 100% true, the reductionist attitude toward Islam is a glaring problem. Jahedi (2012) explains that "the U.S. media in particular tends to misrepresent the events happening in the world and marginalize dissent so as to allow the dominant interests to get their messages across to the public" (p. 60). Much like Christianity, Islam is not one unified belief system; there are many different versions, sects, and



denominations that all claim to be Islamic. Attempting to reduce Islam down to a singular definition in the U.S. media marginalizes all voices of difference within Islam. Threat construction is not unique to American media, but it is more pronounced in American media than in other countries.

The marginalization of dissent to the possible Islamic threat has aided the U.S. in waging seventeen military missions in the Middle East between 1980 and 1995, "all of them directed against Muslims" (Huntington, 1996, p. 217). The United States maintains a list of foreign states believed to be a threat to U.S. security. In 1996, five of the seven states identified as terrorist states were located in the Middle East: Iran, Iraq, Syria, Libya, Sudan (Huntington, 1996). Recently, the U.S. Department of State (2016) reduced the number to three total states: Iran, Sudan, and Syria. The West and Islam have been in constant turmoil. However, it is not just the U.S. versus Islam. Huntington (1996) explains that "50 percent of wars involving pairs of states of different religions between 1820 and 1929 were wars between Muslims and Christians" (p. 210). Taking action based on a perceived threat from Islam is not new; rather, this threat has been constructed and reinforced for centuries.

Threat Construction During the Second Bush Administration

In the case of the invasion of Iraq, the 2001 Bush administration "introduced the new issue of potential direct Iraqi attack on the United States" (Kauffman, 2004, p. 36) to undermine the belief that Iraq could easily be contained. George H. W. Bush primed the American public to view Iraq as a threat through his war on Iraq to "save" Kuwait. Winkler (1991) explores how during the Reagan administration Bush served as the head of the Task Force on Combatting Terrorism and notes Bush's differentiation between a freedom fighter and terrorist (pp. 121-122). Bush depicts terrorists as individuals who "deliberately target non-combatants for their own



cynical purposes" while the freedom fighter seeks "to adhere to international law and civilized standards of conduct. They attack military targets, not defenseless civilians" (p. 122). Bush's distinctions allowed for him to easily paint Iraq as a country of terrorists that were preying on the civilians of Kuwait (Winkler, 1991). He (1991) called the world to action claiming that "in the more than 5 months since August 2d, Iraqi troops have carried out a systemic campaign of terror on the people of Kuwait" (para. 3). Bush's priming of the Iraq terrorists combined with a lack of coverage regarding Iraq since the conclusion of the Persian Gulf War allowed the media and State to easily manipulate information because voters were not very knowledgeable of the issues.

Kauffman posits that the Bush administration was easily able to manipulate the issue of Iraq "in part because the ordinary human tendency toward patriotism makes it too hard to publicly defend the proposition that foreign opponents may not have hostile intentions or may be justified in some of their actions" (p. 36). In a country that had just lost thousands of individuals to a sudden and horrific attack, the public was easily convinced of the possibility that their enemies were hiding in multiple locations. The case of Iraq was also manipulated very easily because the Democrats were split, some supporting containment and others supporting the idea of invasion. The faction that supported containment, however, was not strong enough to carry the rest of the party and oppose the war efforts. Thus, the attacks on September 11, 2001, provided the catalyst necessary to change the dialogue around Iraq from containment to countering terrorism.

The Bush administration used its ability to classify information to aid the shaping of public opinion. Restricted access to information regarding wars began with the Reagan administration's invasion of Grenada. Campbell (1989) states that "the government had deliberately made no plans for the media to be on hand to report the Grenada invasion" and that



when originally submitted "it called for the exclusion of the press during the invasion and initial fighting" (p. 1). What was attempted to be explained away as the White House looking out for the safety of the journalists and desiring complete surprise in the invasion was quickly questioned by journalists and the public. Campbell explains that even journalists who attempted to access the island on private boats or take pictures from neighboring Barbados were harassed or detained for days to avoid their information reaching Stateside. However, much of the public outcry ceased as soon as the journalists were allowed onto the island after the initial invasion was completed (Campbell, 1989). While there is no formal legislation or ruling that prohibits journalists from knowing about military or governmental action, Campbell highlights that "media organizations are reluctant to pursue the issue through the courts. They reason that if the court does not rule in the media's favor, the decision could set a harmful precedent in future cases concerning access to government activities" (p. 61). Despite the lack of legal precedent that allows the White House to regulate correspondence with and through the mass media, Reagan set the stage to highly restrict information regarding military activities and subsequent presidents have taken advantage of this. Following the fall of the Twin Towers on September 11, 2001, "the government was soon able to establish the frames and the agendas according to which the unfolding story was generally reported.... Most media, stunned by the events of the day, seemed all too willing to accept the government's lead" (Karim, 2006, p. 125). Government influence over the Islamic threat quickly took hold on September 11 and continues to shape the frames today.

The construction of the 2002 Iraqi threat was accomplished "through selective release or suppression—of analyses and information" (Kaufman, 2004, p. 37). The Bush administration classified any information that was contradictory to their claims, while simultaneously



publicizing all of the information that supported their claims. News channels, willingly or unwillingly, favored individuals that supported inflated claims about the threat that Iraq truly posed. Kauffman conducted a study of 393 television news programs that covered the Iraq war during a two-week period from January to February 2003 and uncovered that more than half of those quoted were U.S. officials and that "only 17 percent of sources quoted expressed skepticism about administration policy...Only 4 percent were skeptical expressions by Americans, and only half of these had any affiliation to advocacy or expert organizations" (p. 44). While a few individuals attempted to speak out against the administration, they were quickly buried under all of the other voices that were clamoring for a spot on the air or in print to support Bush's efforts to protect Americans. This is also compounded by Kauffman's findings that "during the war, many journalists signed agreements allowing the military to vet their stories" (p. 45). Furthermore, news surrounding the War on Terror completely disregards "the violence committed by the USA" and "excludes the terrorism carried out by various groups in countries such as Ireland, Spain, and Sri Lanka" (Karim, 2006, p. 126). While the impacts of the attempted censorship on the content reported cannot be verified, it is unlikely that anything that was highly critical of efforts war was not allowed through to the general public.

The movie *Rules of Engagement*, released in 2000, was the first movie that showed U.S. marines opening fire on civilians. Shaheen (2003) explains that, except in a few cases, "no Hollywood WWI, WWII, or Korean War movie has ever shown America's fighting forces slaughtering children. Yet,...U.S. marines open fire on the Yemenis, shooting 83 men, women, and children. During the scene, viewers rose to their feet, clapped and cheered" (p. 177). Shaheen's analysis does not include films such as *Platoon*, but the depiction of the violent Muslim continues into the 21st century. Arabs, including those that are defenseless, have been



painted as an opponent that must be vanquished. The fact that individuals rose to their feet to applaud this fictitious war crime outlines how clearly cemented the threat of Islam is in the populace's collective consciousness.

In addition to the slaughter scene, the credits for *Rules of Engagement* thank the DOD and the U.S. Marines Corp for their assistance in making the film possible. However, *Rules of Engagement* is not the only film that thanks the armed services and the DOD for their contributions. Shaheen (2003) states that "more than fourteen feature films, all of which show Americans killing Arabs, credit the DOD for providing needed equipment, personnel, and technical assistance" (p. 177). By continuing to provide support for films that incorporate the military in some aspect, the DOD attempts to control the portrayal of the U.S. military, thus ensuring that the perception of an Islamic threat continues through their assistance to Hollywood.

Film and television do not operate in a vacuum; single-text readings often fail to produce an understanding of the global nature of media (Landy, 1994). Landy explains that "media are part of a global network that constantly and often arbitrarily constructs conceptions of the local and international, the center and margin" (p. 11). Media texts should not be described as singularly "utopian or dystopian" because that tends to ignore the way in which the texts, "like common sense, [are] comprised of numerous sediments that appear to fuse the local and national, national and international, private and public, and past and present" (p. 11). The media provide the medium through which the hegemon can reproduce "itself through the institutions and through the attitudes and behavior of individuals and social groups" (p. 25). Subaltern consent is acquired through many avenues, the mass media being one of the driving forces of it.

Hollywood is not the only reinforcer of this threat. Rosas-Moreno, Harp, and Bachmann (2013) examined the covers of *Time* magazine during the War with Iraq and discovered that, "in



line with past research on war news, the cover texts favored a dichotomous discourse that clearly opposed 'us' from 'them'" and that "it was 'they' with their religious sectarianism who sowed terror in the country" (p. 11). American soldiers were highlighted as liberators of a country that was mired in terror and lacked a rule of law. Additionally, Iraqi citizens were not portrayed as innocent civilians, but rather as a group of Muslims only interested in destroying the United States. Had the U.S. delayed action, or not taken any action, there was a representation of a clear threat that these "blood thirsty" individuals would have attacked U.S. civilians. When Time did feature Iraqis on the cover it was not as "victims of an armed conflict," but rather they were portrayed as "angry radical Muslims" (p. 11). The women and children that lost access to clean water and food and that were suddenly subjected to a war zone were hidden from the cover of the magazine in favor of showing the men and portraying them as anti-American. *Time* magazine only portrayed the Iraqi population as "secretive and dangerous - 'the hidden enemy' - and conjured up notions of terrorism" and encouraged the American public that "we' should beware of such people" (p. 11). Time magazine perpetuated the idea that all Muslims and Arabs were against the United States and that all action necessary must be taken in order to secure U.S. territory.

Continued Coverage of Islam

Constructing Islam as a threat continues today. Nightly news programs regularly cover the threat Islam poses to Americans. Hundreds of journal articles and books have been written about the Islamic threat, and many pieces of legislation, such as The Patriot Act, have been passed in response to this "threat." Trevino, Kanso, and Nelson (2010) suggest that "media exposure is essential to the existence of terrorism" (p. 6). Islam is essentialized into a single monstrous and violent entity, instead of being recognized as diverse as any other religion. Some



media outlets have even resorted to labeling Islam as "radical" in an effort to set it apart from other Abrahamic religions. Ann Coulter (2016), famous conservative, has gone as far as to equate all Muslims as terrorists when she proclaimed that "Muslims keep blowing things up and shooting people" (para 1). Western media has not seen a decrease in vicious language aimed at otherizing Islam, rather only a continuation of what has been.

Brigitte Gabriel is founder of the conservative group American Israel Political Affairs Committee, formerly ACT! For America, and speaks about the threat from "radical Islam" (Belt, 2016). At the Intelligence Summit in Washington, D.C., Gabriel (2006) pronounced that "America and the West are doomed to failure in this war unless they stand up and identify the real enemy. Islam" (para. 6). Throughout her condemnation of Islam and pleas for the U.S. to increase efforts against all Muslims she often referred to the "vile" nature of Muslims, warning that "the radical Islamists' deeds have been as vile as their words" (para. 10). Gabriel is convinced that there is no such thing as a "good Muslim" and believes that the U.S. should be doing everything in its power to eradicate the religion and its followers. Gabriel is not alone; during the 2010 midterm elections Newt Gingrich "produced a film with his wife on the existential threat of Islamization, America at Risk: The War With No Name" (Belt, 2016, p. 217). Throughout the film, Gingrich warns viewers of the dangerous, "radical Islamists" that are plotting against America. Conservative media, from radio talk-shows to print news, consistently advances the narrative that Islam is out to take over the world and Muslims are actively conspiring to implement Sharia law in the U.S. (Belt, 2016). Belt (2016) highlights that thousands of articles and broadcast media with conservative tendencies all continue to tout the claim that America is unsafe, fueling the hegemonic perspective that military action to keep



America safe is the only option. A common way to further the notion of the radical Muslim is to target countries that are considered to be predominantly Muslim.

Iran's history and involvement with attacks against non-Muslim countries has been consistently inflated by the U.S. media. Jahedi (2012) explains that, "although it was not proven conclusively that Iran aimed to make nuclear weapons,. . .attempts were made to portray Iran as a nuclear threat" (p. 63). Additionally, Iran has been declared a sponsor of terror by U.S. news media and U.S. government through headlines that alleged Iran supported Osama bin-Laden and Shia insurgents during the 21st century Iraq War (Jahedi). The active threat inflation of Iran is clearly explained by Jahedi when he states that "the role of the U.S. press in particular has done little to assuage American fears; on the contrary, it probably served to (re)produce those very fears in the construction of Iran as the evil, recalcitrant Other" (p. 64). There is no sign that this message is changing, or that many are even concerned about the possible repercussions to the continuing casting of Islam as the ultimate threat to the West.

Hypotheses and Research Questions

The media set the agenda, frame the story, and prime the audience to feel a specific way. Understanding the extent to which the media are able to create a reality is vital to uncovering how involved the hegemon is in creating the reality that best suits them. Theorists have begun to apply cultivation theory to stereotypes of individuals perceived to be from other countries and the life of the foreigner (Hughes & Baldwin, 2002; Vergeer, Lubbers, & Scheepers, 2000; Weiman, 2000; Zhang, 2010). Based on the general principles of cultivation theory above, it is expected that heavy viewers of television news will be related to an increase in stereotypes, due both to the mainstreaming effect of media bringing viewers to a homogenized media reality and to the resonance of recent coverage of news events in the Middle East. Agreement to statements



from the Qur'an and from Muslim individuals about their faith will be negatively related to amount of mass media consumed. The first hypothesis examined stereotypes of Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an together and then H1a-H1c looks at each case individually. Thus, the first hypothesis is:

H1: The salience of an individual's stereotypes of Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an will be greater for heavy users of media than for light users of media.

H1a: The salience of an individual's stereotypes of Islam will be greater for heavy users of media than for light users of media.

H1b: The salience of an individual's stereotypes of Muslims will be greater for heavy users of media than for light users of media.

H1c: The salience of an individual's stereotypes of the Qur'an will be greater for heavy users of media than for light users of media.

Hetsroni (2010) argues that "questions about a foreign land yield a stronger cultivation effect compared to questions about the home country" (p. 442). A lack of contact with foreign lands results in individuals having little knowledge base to which they can compare information they have gathered on their own and information they gather from mass news media. Hetsroni suggests that this may be because,

when the questions pertain to a distant culture about which they [audience members] have no first hand acquaintance, they undergo experiential remoteness, which facilitates the activation of cognitive shortcuts, the retrieval of media exemplars without reference to their source, and eventually a stronger cultivation effect. (p. 442)

Hetsroni explains that when media consumers are less knowledgeable on a subject, the individuals are more likely to accept the news' portrayal as accurate on-face. H3 examined the



Qur'an and Muslim statements together and H3a-H3b examined each individual case. Hetsroni's line of analysis informs the hypothesises that:

H2: Personal exposure to Muslims will be negatively related to the acceptance of positive statements of Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an portrayed in mass media.

H3: Personal exposure to Muslims will be positively related to agreement with statements from both the Qur'an and from Muslims.

H3a: Personal exposure to Muslims will be positively related to agreement with statements from the Qur'an.

H3b: Personal exposure to Muslims will be positively related to agreement with statements from Muslims.

Hetsroni also discovered that frequency is more important that recency. Hetsroni concluded that recency will not override frequency if there is a sudden shift instead of a gradual shift. Frequency's ability to override recency provides insight into why the occasional change in story will not eliminate the negative notions already held by viewers. Recency is not enough to replace the cognitive shortcuts that have been cultivated in a viewer over an extended period of time; repetition of the new story will take a long time to override long held beliefs. The idea that recency and frequency are important in the creation of personal perceptions informs the research question:

RQ1: Is contact with Muslims a better predictor of levels of salience of stereotypes than the level of media consumption?

Furthermore, Hetsroni believes that attempts to quickly change the image of a nation, group, or country are even more difficult, especially if the group is not well known. Specific to the present



study, positive portrayals of Muslims will not likely resonate with heavy news media consumers since changing narratives about the Other does not occur easily.

Conclusion

This chapter has outlined how those in power utilize that power to ensure their hegemonic position. Additionally, the rhetoric endorsed by the hegemon ultimately makes its way into the media and aids in creating a cohesive message to be disseminated through various different media. The media's explicit, or implicit, approval of the hegemon's message has led to an entire region of the world and major religion being blamed for major atrocities. Exploration into how salient the message of the Islamic threat is with the public is essential in understanding the media's ability to set the public perception of domestic and foreign policy. Thus, this chapter built an argument for an analysis of the cultivating effect of media exposure on audience's perceptions of Islam and Muslims. The next chapter will explain the method used to conduct this study.



CHAPTER III: METHODS

The previous chapters explore the problem with Islamophobia and the history of how Islam and the Middle East have been vilified for over two centuries. The stereotype of the greedy scoundrel that lives off of oil sales to the West and is surrounded by a harem of women is one that has been cultivated through all of mass media. The ever increasing numbers of Middle Eastern refugees indicates how the West and the East are bound to become more intertwined. This chapter will explain the methods through which data was collected and analyzed. While the cultivation effect does not alone establish direct causal links between Islamophobia and media consumption, it could provide a strong correlative link. Combining different types of media consumption to create a clearer media profile of respondents could aid in creating a stronger link between media consumption and Islamophobia. Accounting for personal exposure to Muslims will also assist in establishing the strength of the media in creating beliefs that are contradictory to texts and teachings of societies that are not well known to a certain group.

Participants and Procedures

One hundred twelve participants from around the world volunteered to take the online survey. The participants had a variety of ages, ethnicities, and backgrounds. Participants were recruited from a data collection website associated with the department of communication at a midsized U.S. university, as well as from students from the university at large who have agreed to take surveys, from my personal Facebook account, and from Reddit. The study also generated participants through snowball recruitment.

After logging in to the survey, participants were presented with an informed consent statement and, after agreeing to participate and verifying they are 18 years of age or older, proceeded to the first page of the survey. Participants remained anonymous, as IP addresses



were not collected, nor was any question asked that could distinguish participants from one another.

Survey

Each survey consisted of basic demographic questions, a measure of presentation bias, a measure of acceptance of cultural differences, and a measure of feelings toward Muslims, Islam, and the Qur'an. Presentation bias was measured using a Likert scale from 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*). The measures for the acceptance of cultural differences and feelings toward Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an utilized a Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7 (*strongly agree*).

Demographics

Participants were asked to report the gender with which they identify, their age in years, nationality, and highest level of achieved education. The participants were comprised of 66 females (59%), 45 males (40%), and 1 participant reported as omni-gendered (1%). Participants' ages ranged from 18 to 75 years of age with a mean of 32 years of age. The backgrounds reported were 98 North American (88%), 1 Canadian (1%), 4 Western European (4%), 2 Asian (2%), 1 African/Sub-Saharan (1%), 2 Middle Eastern (2%), and 4 Other (4%). The highest educational level achieved ranged from grade school to a Doctor of Philosophy (PhD), with the mean of a Bachelor's degree.

Islamophobia Scale

Lee et al. (2009) created the Islamophobia scale by creating "a pool of 41 items [that] was generated based on fear and literature on Islamophobic sentiment" (p. 96). These 41 items were then combined with items from Gonzalez et al.'s (2008) symbolic threat measurement, responses from a previous study conducted by the present researcher that explored how Muslims interpreted their own religion, themes from the *Qur'an*, and statements from interviews



conducted by Moezzi (2007) exploring the stories of Muslims with many different backgrounds. These items will be evaluated on a 7-point Likert scale, ranging from "strongly disagree" (1) to "strongly agree" (7). Gonzalez et al. (2008) report that Cronbach's α for the symbolic threat measurement was .89. There are no reliabilities reported for the other measures that constitute this scale. Thirteen items were reverse scored before a sum of all the items was made. Then, the full Islamophobia scale was broken into three separate measures to look specifically at fear of Islam, Muslims, and the Quran and divided by the total number of items per variable. The fear of Muslims measure was reliable with a Cronbach's α of .87. The fear of the Qur'an measure approached reliability with a Cronbach's α of .78. The fear of Islam measure was reliable with a Cronbach's α of .93.

Intergroup Contact

Intergroup contact was measured through three items: "How often do you have contact with those you perceive to be Muslims at work or school?"; "How often do you have contact with those you perceive to be Muslims in your neighborhood?" and "How often do you have contact with those you perceive to be Muslims somewhere else, for example clubs?" The scale derives from a four-item measure from Gonzalez, Verkuyten, Weesie, and Poppe (2008), who reported a Cronbach's α of .70 for the original instrument. The three items will be evaluated on a 5-point scale, ranging from "never" (1) to "always" (5), such that a higher score indicates increased contact with Muslims.

Cultural Sensitivity Presentation Bias

Lee, Gibbons, Thompson, and Timani (2009) developed the cultural sensitivity presentation bias scale to evaluate "the extent to which a person engages in culturally sensitive behaviors that cannot truthfully be adhered to at all times" (p. 96). Lee et al. argue that there is a



tendency for individuals to falsely report that they are more culturally sensitive than they really are so as to give the impression they are extremely aware and responsive to minority issues. However, they believe that "an extreme affinity for minority issues is rare in the context of U.S. racial relations" (p. 96). This study utilized the cultural sensitivity bias scale to attempt to account for respondents reporting more favorable views of Islam and/or Muslims than may be actually true. Cultural sensitivity presentation bias is related to Strahan and Gerbasi's (1971) social desirability scale, but remains unique because of its focus on race relations. For example, the statement "I never made fun of the way people from other countries lived" is unlikely to be true at all times because there is no such absolute consistency in an individual's entire life. For the purpose of this study, the scale has been changed from a forced answer true or false to a 5 point Likert scale ranging from 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*). The scale consists of ten statements that have been altered from Lee et al.'s (2009) study. Lee et al. explain that "high scores on the CS indicate high presentation bias tendencies in the domain of cultural sensitivity" (p. 96). Seven items were reverse scored before a sum for all items was created.

Stereotypes

Stereotypes were measured using a semantic differential. Seventeen trait adjectives were rated on a 7-point scale, ranging from a positive adjective (1) to a negative adjective (7). A higher score indicated more negative stereotypes for Muslims. Six items were reversed scored before a sum of all items was created.

Media Usage

Participants indicated the total hours of media consumed weekly, total hours of television media by category, total hours of music videos by category, and total hours of films by category. Exposure to music videos (in total hours) by category was analyzed because of the rising number



of Muslim music artists producing music videos. Each category of media was broken up into quartiles for total hours to represent light (1) and heavy (4) viewers. Total media's 1st quartile was 0 to 14 hours and the 4th quartile was greater than or equal to 40 hours. Total television media's 1st quartile was 0 to 7 hours and the 4th quartile was greater than or equal to 24 hours. Total film media's 1st quartile was 0 to .99 hours and the 4th quartile was greater than or equal to 10 hours. Total music video's 1st quartile was 0-.19 hours and the 4th quartile was greater than or equal to 1.07 hours. Participants also answered whether they obtained their news from nine different television and social media sources, such as Fox News, MSNBC, or Facebook. The answer to each source was a forced Yes or No.

Procedure

Each participant logged into the online survey located on Select Survey, an online survey-delivery software program supported by the researcher's university. After participants consented to participating and being 18 years or older they proceeded to the survey. The participants proceeded through the survey, which took 10 to 20 minutes to complete.

Data Analysis

To evaluate the internal validity of each variable Crohnbach's α were conducted. Following that, the items were added together to create single scores for perceptions of Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an. T-tests evaluated H1a through H1c. A correlation analysis was used to test H2 and H3. These tests allow for a correlation between Islamophobia and media consumption to be clearly established. Breaking media consumption into different categories allows for t-tests to evaluate to what degree certain media influences Islamophobia. The correlation analysis will also allow for an examination of the degree to which personal exposure mediates the media's influence on Islamophobia.



Conclusion

This chapter has explained how data were gathered and analyzed in an attempt to establish a strong correlation between negative media portrayals and personal levels of Islamophobia. Analysis of multiple forms of mass media and perceptions of Islam and the Middle East could provide the insights into the power the mass media wields over public understanding. The next chapter will report the results of the responses.



CHAPTER IV: RESULTS

The previous chapters explored the problem of how the mass media stereotype Muslims as a great threat. There are a lot of groups acting together, such as politicians and news media, in order to create a unified image of a group that is focused on causing as much pain and chaos as possible. The process for gathering data was also explained. Participants were recruited through various means and asked to rank a series of statements on a Likert-type scale in an attempt to establish a link between amount of mass media consumed and levels of acceptance of stereotypes of Islam, Muslims, and/or the Qur'an. This chapter reports and interprets the findings of the study.

Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis 1 predicted that agreement with negative sentiment would be higher for heavy viewers than for light viewers. The stereotypes measure reported reliability with a Cronbach's α of .93. The mean score for stereotypes was 3.05 (SD= .98, range 2.57 to 3.55), indicating that participants mostly agreed with the positive descriptors of traits provided. The mean for prejudice of Muslims was 2.34 (SD= .76), indicating general disagreement with negative statements regarding Muslims and general agreement with positive statements regarding Muslims. The mean for prejudice towards the Qur'an was 3.33 (SD= 1.12), indicating a general disagreement with negative statements. The mean for prejudice of Islam was 2.90 (SD= 1.23), indicating a general disagreement with negative statements about Islam and agreement with positive statements.

The participants reported a mean of 30.25 hours of total media consumed during an average week (SD= 24.11). The range was 113 hours/week, with a minimum of 2 hours and a maximum of 115 hours. There were 25 participants that were low consumers of media and 31



participants that were high consumers of media. The sub-group of total television media watched on an average week had a mean of 17.90 hours (SD= 14.88). The range for total hours of television was 70 hours, with a minimum of 0 hours and a maximum of 70 hours/week. The sub-group of total film watched on an average week had a mean of 6.59 hours (SD= 7.16). Film-viewing totals ranged from of 0 to 45 hours. The sub-group of total hours of music videos watched during an average week had a mean of 3.54 hours (SD= 9.54). The range for total hours of music videos watched was 60 hours, with a minimum of 0 hours and a maximum of 60 hours.

Participants answered Yes or No to a list of possible news sources. These nine sources were chosen because they are perceived to be the major news networks and most common social media outlets. The results are reported in Table 1, based on the number of respondents per item.



Table 1

Source of News: Percentages

News Source	Yes	No
Fox News	20	80
MSNBC	40	60
CNN	51	50
Local News Station	65	35
Tumbler	8	92
Instagram	8	92
Reddit	33	67
Twitter	35	65
Facebook	64	36

Total media consumed did not significantly correlate to prejudice of Muslims, the Qur'an, or Islam. A Pearson correlation coefficient was calculated for the relationship between participants' average total weekly media consumption and fear of Muslims, the Qur'an, and Islam independently. A weak correlation that was not significant was found for Muslims (r (96) = .02, p > .05). A weak correlation that was not significant was found for the Qur'an (r (107) = - .09, p > .05). A weak correlation that was not significant was also found for Islam (r (104) = - .04, p > .05). There was a strong correlation between all the stereotypes, the higher acceptance for one positively correlated to a higher acceptance for another category. The results for the correlations are reported in Table 3 below.



Independent-samples *t* tests were run comparing the mean scores of heavy and light viewers and levels of fear of Muslims, the Qur'an, and Islam. No significant difference between the mean scores of heavy and light viewers was found for any of the pairs. The results for all independent-samples *t* tests are reported in Table 2.

Table 2

Independent-Samples Test

		m (sd)	t	df
Muslim prejudice	1	2.49 (.78)	.473	47
	4	2.37 (.94)		
Qur'an prejudice	1	3.71 (.88)	1.83	53
	4	3.21 (1.12)		
Islamic prejudice	1	3.29 (1.19)	1.59	52
	4	2.77 (1.23)		

Note: 1 = light viewers (range 0 to 7 hours of TV/week); 4 = heavy viewers (\geq 25 hours of TV/week)

Hypothesis 2 and 3

Hypothesis 2 predicted that personal exposure to Muslims would reduce agreement with negative sentiments. Hypothesis 3 predicted that personal exposure to Muslims would increase agreement with positive sentiments. Intergroup contact was reliable with a Cronbach's α of .80. The intergroup contact mean was 7.6 (SD= 2.86). The results indicate that the majority of



respondents have contact with an individual they perceive to be Muslim. A Pearson correlation coefficient was calculated for the relationship between participants' intergroup contact and salience of stereotypes. A negative correlation was found (r(101) = -.18, p < .05), indicating a significant linear relationship between the two variables. The more contact a participant had with those they perceive to be Muslim, the less salient negative statements of Muslims, Islam, and the Qur'an were for the participant. The results for the correlation analysis is reported in Table 3.

Table 3

Pearson Correlation

	Muslim	Qur'an	Islamic	Intergroup
	prejudice	prejudice	prejudice	Contact
Intergroup Contact	131	185*	232**	1
Muslim prejudice	1	.498**	.740**	131
Qur'an prejudice	.498**	1	.831**	185*
Islamic prejudice	$.740^{**}$.831**	1	232**

Note: * Correlation is significant at the .05 level (1-tailed) and ** Correlation is significant at the .01 level (1-tailed).



Research Question 1

Research Question 1 asks if intergroup contact is a better predictor of prejudice than consumption of media. It was found that intergroup contact did result in a negative correlation with agreement of negative perceptions. To examine further, a multiple linear regression was conducted to evaluate respondents' Islamic prejudice based on their intergroup contact and presentation bias. A significant regression equation was found (F(2, 100) = 17.40, p < .001), with an R² of .26. Respondents predicted level of Islamic prejudice is equal to 1.00 -.07(Intergroup contact) + .11(Presentation bias). Presentation bias was a significant predictor for the multiple linear regression while intergroup contact was not a significant predictor.

Conclusion

This chapter explained the results of the study. The results show that there is no significant relationship between the hours of media consumed and levels of fear of Islam, Muslims, or the Qur'an. There was a significant negative correlative relationship between higher intergroup contact and levels of fear of Islam. The following chapter will discuss the findings and the implications they could hold for future research.



CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION

The previous chapter provides the results from the study. While no significant correlation between media consumption and levels of fear was found, the results still provide insights into the relationship between media, politics, and threat construction. Future research could also build off of this study and expand upon the theories of cultivation and limited effects.

Summary of Findings

Overall the results of this study failed to establish a strong correlation between an increased consumption of media and fear of Muslims, the Qur'an, and Islam. However, there was a strong negative correlation between intergroup contact and salience of stereotypes. This chapter will explore the possible implications the results offer. While there is no strong correlative link between increased media consumption and fears, there are unique implications regarding the cultivation effect and general Islamophobia.

While there was no strong correlation found between consumption of media and the level of salience of stereotypes and general Islamophobia, the amount of rhetoric that is in the mass media creating the Islamic threat cannot be denied. Various entities have been promoting the fear of Muslims and Islam for centuries (Weimann, 2000; Shaheen, 2003; Brinson, 2011; Naji & Iwar, 2013). Presidents have been nurturing an American fear of the Other for decades, and, since the 1990s, Islam has been the target of political ire (Said, 1997; Karim, 2006). While the participants did not report a high affinity for negative statements about Muslims, the Qur'an, or Islam, the responses indicate acceptance of positive statements and a rejection of negative statements. While it cannot be concluded that the mass media have any impact on the cultivation of Islamophobia, it also cannot be completely dismissed.



Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis one predicted that the salience of stereotypes would be greater for heavy viewers of media than it would for light viewers of media. Contrary to what was expected, media consumption did not have any significant effect on the participants' fear of Islam, Muslims, or the Qur'an. While these findings are inconsistent with the theory of cultivation, it is consistent with the critiques of cultivation. Potter (2014) explains that while the cultivation effect has been applied to research since the 1970s, examination of those writings for "completeness and relevance" leaves cultivation critics desiring a more comprehensive review of the literature (p. 1024). This study attempted to complete a more comprehensive examination of the cultivation effect, the results did not support the hypothesis. Potter believes there are gaps in the cultivation literature regarding such things as the type of media studied or possible mediating variables between media usage and cultivation effects. Potter also argues that "reviews are largely descriptive inventories of a growing list of *topics*, rather than a careful sorting through the findings to identify *meanings*" (emphasis in original, p. 1025). This study examined a number of types of mass media in an attempt to account for various different effects, but the results only further support the critics of cultivation rather than providing a clearer defense of cultivation's effect.

Specifically, this study attempted to look at the relationship between mass media consumption and agreement with negative statements about Muslims, the Qur'an, and Islam, but the results were not significant. The aggregate total of all media consumed during an average week did not approach significance in correlation to any of these variables, thus suggesting no link between media usage and general Islamophobia. As discussed earlier, previous studies have measured levels of Islamophobia in differing publics and the amount of coverage in the mass



media of the "Islamic threat." However, no study attempting to link the mass media to Islamophobia through the cultivation effect has been attempted.

Other critiques of media-effects research revolve around the use of self-reporting. Valkenburg and Peter (2013) believe that "self-reported media exposure is inherently threatened to be inaccurate due to *cognitive reasons*, shortcomings in information processing have led to imprecise reporting" and "differences in people's motivations to report about, or engage in, a particular topic lead to differential reporting about exposure to the topic" (p. 200). When individuals are aware of the purpose of a study, there is a chance that presentation bias will interfere with accurate reporting. The multiple linear regression ran for RQ1 shows that presentation bias is significantly related to levels of acceptance of statements, which may positively skew the results. While it cannot be concluded that participants reported more favorably about themselves in all instances, presentation bias did affect responses. Presentation bias does not support the conclusion that the mass media affects perceptions of Islam, Muslims, or the Qur'an; but complete rejection of the hypothesis would be unwise. The extent of the negative images infiltrating most forms of the mass media does have some effect on a society's collective memory and common sense. The American government is clearly attempting to persuade its citizens, and citizens of the world, that military actions taken by the U.S. military are just and only conducted to maintain security of civilians (Merskin, 2009). American politicians and mass media conglomerates understand the power that they can wield over the publics and are not going to reduce their efforts any time soon, even if studies do not fully confirm that their efforts are fruitful.



Hypothesis 2 and 3

Hypothesis 2 predicted that personal exposure to Muslims would be negatively related to the salience of stereotypes portrayed in the mass media and H3 predicted that there would be a positive relationship between an increased intergroup contact and positive perceptions. As expected, as intergroup contact with perceived Muslims increased acceptance of negative statements decreased. While there are critiques of intergroup contact, Hewstone (2015) explains that "contact. . . affects prejudice on a macro-level, whereby people are influenced by the behavior of others in their social context" (p. 431). Contact is not the only predictor of reduced acceptance of prejudice, the diversity of an individual's living space also affects acceptance of prejudice (Hewstone). The findings of this study support both conclusions; the more interaction in an individual's neighborhood and daily life the less agreement with negative statements were accepted and increase in agreement with positive statements. These findings are also consistent with Gonzalez et al.'s (2008) findings and reinforce their findings that intergroup contact is a predictor of acceptance of stereotypes. At the same time, it is important to remember that this study does not establish a causal link, but rather just a correlative one.

Past research has also established that the more varied and continued exposure to a different group the increased likelihood of success in reducing acceptance of stereotypes (Pettigrew, 1998). The results of this study support Pettigrew's findings, since the survey asked for the respondent to report on their daily interaction with those they perceive to be Muslim. Rather than just asking for overall interaction, this study asked for daily interaction to provide further evidence that the duration of interaction with another group is also important in reducing prejudice. Tawagi and Mak (2015) explain that the quality of contact and the context is important for increasing positive sentiments towards a group. Duration and location are not the



only impacts on intergroup acceptance. This study did not ask for how positive or negative interactions with perceived Muslims were; addition of this question in future studies could further intergroup contact research.

Research Question 1

Research question one asked if contact with Muslims was a better predictor of salience of stereotypes than the level of an individual's media consumption. Findings suggest that the answer to this is yes. Intergroup contact was significantly negatively related to the acceptance of stereotypes, whereas, media consumption had no significant effect. The findings fail to support the tenets of cultivation theory, but the findings do support the idea that salience of stereotypes is correlated to our personal contact with other groups. As the questions asked for individuals to self-report based on a perception that another was Muslim, the findings still provide the basis for further studies into acceptance or rejection of stereotypes in relation to personal exposure.

Prior research found there to be a high level of Islamophobia amongst respondents; however, this study found there to be a low acceptance of negative stereotypes of Muslims, the Qur'an, or Islam. All means were below a 4 on a 7-point Likert scale, indicating disagreement with negative statements and agreement with positive statements; at the same time, there were a few outliers that did fall higher on the scale. The standard deviations were not high either, indicating a cluster of responses around the mean. While there were outliers, the low standard deviation contradicts previous findings (Gonzalez et al., 2008, Boscarino et al., 2006). Boscarino et al.'s (2006) respondents reported a high level of fear of a Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMD) attack; however, the study took place two years after a terrorist attack in New York City which could explain for the high levels of fear. Given the current amount and duration of negative coverage in the mass media, it is interesting to see the results of this study.



There could be a higher level of Islamophobia abroad as there is a higher level of refugee and immigration numbers in Europe and Australia. However, neither of the previous studies examined media consumption in connection with levels of fear; rather, they looked at levels of fear in combination with other variables.

Conclusion

The previous chapter explored the findings from the study. The mass media continue to perpetuate the myth of the Islamic terrorist, but the findings of the present study suggest that the efforts are proving to be for naught. When intergroup contact is factored in, the effect of the media is further diluted.

Limitations

There are limitations to the study. The research was only concerned with consumers of U.S. mass media. The research also relied on self-reported data and correlative analysis. The sample was a convenience sample with limited snow-ball sampling, making generalization difficult. The data collection method through Facebook, Reddit, and the university student populace likely limited the diversity in responses. The majority of the respondents were Northern American and had at least a Bachelor's degree, meaning that the participant pool is not reflective of the entire United States' population. Ryan and Bauman (2016) report that "in 2015, the majority (88%) of adults were at least high school graduates, and more than half (59%) had completed some college" (p. 1). More participants that had only some college or less would have made the results more representative of the U.S. average educational level. Also, it is possible that as education attainment increases the more presentation bias could affect results.

The study relied on a recall of overall hours of media watched during an average week. Analysis on how viewing an image would immediately effect a participant's level of fear of



Muslims, the Qur'an, or Islam was not evaluated. The nature of the study, being done online and through self-reporting, could have also resulted in the participant taking time to reflect on their answer rather than just responding on their initial thoughts. The ability to reflect on a response rather than just responding based on their initial response to a question could have allowed the respondents to adjust their responses to be more positive than is true. While all scales were reliable, it cannot be confirmed that the respondents did not take time to ensure that they were answering in a way that was more positive than their true opinions.

There was no analysis of implicit and explicit bias in relation to Islam and Muslims that was measured. There is the chance that the participants report positive perceptions of Islam when they consciously think about their answer, but when faced with quick decisions they fall into the pattern of stereotyping an individual that appears to be Muslim as the Other to be feared. Hewstone, Rubin, and Willis (2002) state that "implicit measures were designed for use in situations in which explicit measures were unlikely to tap bias, correspondence tends to be weaker for socially sensitive issues" (p. 578). Researchers have argued that while it can be difficult to identify implicit biases, attempting to account for them can provide valuable insight into prejudices held by groups (Gonzalez et al., 2008; Hewstone et al., 2002). Future research could look into measuring implicit and explicit bias and comparing those answers to answers that are provided through similar scales to see if there are any significant differences between reports.

The snowball sampling for this study resulted in a limited range of demographics. The lack of diversity in age and education attainment could have resulted in a skewed sample that already had more positive opinions of Islam, Muslims, and the Qur'an. A more diverse sample in terms of age and attained education could provide a stronger analysis of cultivation's effect on higher consumers of mass media. This study also did not ask for participants to report the



religion to which they adhere. It is possible that there were a number of Muslim respondents and this would have skewed results to the more positive end of the spectrum. Future studies should ensure to ask for a participant's religious identification so as to accommodate for this mediating variable.

The sources of media were limited only to television, movies, and music videos. Past analysis of the mass media included newspapers and news magazines. This study did not utilize print media, but analysis of current print media could provide a different result. Newspapers and news magazines have been routine, but this study focused on mass media that often involves moving images.

Future research could also utilize other forms of analysis of the mass media in order to further refine mass-media effects research. Rhetorical analyses of specific texts—from speeches to media texts—can uncover potentially anti-Islamic messages within them. A discourse analysis, looking at naturally occurring conversation in different contexts, could overcome the problems of presentation bias and create a clearer analysis of the effects of messages. An experiment that utilizes pre- and post-tests and exposes participants to certain messages could also be used to measure the change in perception before and after exposure. Focus groups could be used to discuss multiple interpretations of messages and how individuals respond individually and collectively to messages.

Implications for Practice

The findings are helpful in creating an understanding that the media may not be as influential in our daily perceptions of reality as once thought. Advertising companies, the government, and other sectors of society spend billions of dollars a year investing in the mass media. However, is all of that really producing the results desired? Groups should not abandon



their use of the mass media due to the results of this study, but should evaluate the results they are finding with their efforts. Social media do offer an avenue for positive engagement with society. Briones, Kuch, Liu, and Jin (2011) explain that "social media usage is beneficial for nonprofit organizations for several reasons" (p. 38). Briones et al. found that nonprofit organizations have found many ways to engage various individuals and groups to streamline many of their functions, increase abilities to create effective relationship building programs, and distribute their message to more individuals. Responsible and effective use of the mass media, and specifically social media, can provide a new avenue through which to quickly organize groups and distribute information. Groups could also utilize social media as a way to break down stereotypes and promote media literacy programs.

The results also show that increased contact with groups that are different from ourselves is a predictor of reduced acceptance of negative stereotypes of others. Ensuring that children are introduced to as wide an array of cultures and individuals as possible could help reduce stereotypes of and prejudice towards certain groups and, thus, violence that is based on differences between groups. Current events suggest that the United States is mired in a struggle between ethnicities, whether the individual is Middle Eastern, Black, or Caucasian, tensions are running high. Mapping Police Violence, a research collaborative, (2016) reports that "police are killing black people at persistently high rates" (np). The 2016 presidential election is also seeing a large focus on racial tension. Milligan (2016) explains that "Obama's election, far from making Americans more comfortable with minority leadership, in some ways exacerbated those fears" and that "the growth of the Latino population has added to the national angst as well" (para 7-8). The findings indicate that the more varied and positive our contact is with other cultures the higher the probability for tensions to decrease between groups. Programs that are



attempting to decrease Islamophobia, and other ethnic divides, could be informed about the study and use it as a way to further their goals. However, just increasing contact will not be enough. Programs looking to build more positive relationships between groups should pay attention to the conditions outlined in much of the contact theory literature (Pettigrew, 1998; Dovidio, Gaertner, & Kawakami, 2003; Tawagi & Mak, 2014; Hewstone, 2015) Developing programs that aim to increase multi-cultural understanding and intergroup contact could help mitigate unreported levels of Islamophobia, as well as other ethnic relation issues.

The study shows that consumption of some media is not the best predictor of a level of acceptance of statements about others in a participant. This means that there is something else, or multiple things, that could be the cause of acceptance of stereotypes. Further research that focuses on the United States could compare regions of the United States to see if there are differences in geographical regions in regards to levels of fear. Also, further research could compare American and non-American results to see if there is a difference in the cultivation effect between countries, and, if there is, what other possible mediating might be. However, this study should not be used to completely discredit cultivation theory. Today's media landscape is much more diverse than that of 1970, when Gerbner wrote on cultivation. Individuals consume a wider variety of mass media, many of which could not have been predicted by Gerbner, meaning that the theory needs alterations and not just abandonment.

In conclusion, while this study does have limitations, the results suggest that the mass media's ability to cultivate reality may not be as strong as Gerbner (2002) predicted. Previous research points to the cultivation effect being strong in relation to crime and fear of Black Americans, but there is no correlation for Islamophobia. There is plenty of ground for future research to continue exploring Islamophobia. Delving further into intergroup contact's ability to



counter negative stereotypes could provide needed research on how to continue to mitigate negative messages about perceived outgroups. Programs that work to increase intergroup connectedness could use this study to aid in creating initiatives that are focused on raising awareness of various cultures and encouraging interconnectedness amongst multiple different cultures.



REFERENCES

Abad-Santos, A. (2013, September 16). The first Indian-American Miss America has racists very, very confused. Retrieved May 16, 2016, from http://www.thewire.com/entertainment/2013/09/first-indian-american-miss-america-hasracists-very-very-confused/69439/

Agence France-Presse. (2015, October 12). Bearded hipster group says police mistook them for Islamic State terrorists. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/13/police-called-as-bearded-hipster-groupmistaken-for-islamic-state-terrorists

Althusser, L. (2008). On ideology (B. Brewster, Trans.). London: Verso.

- Bailey, T. A., & Park, R. H. (2006, June). *Critical studies and cultivation theory: Points of convergence*. Presentation delivered at Mass Communication Division of the International Communication Association annual conference, Dresden, Germany.
- Bassoulini, M. C. (2007). Evolving approaches to jihad: From self-defense to revolutionary and regime-change to political violence. *Chicago Journal of International Law*, 8(1), 119-146.
- Belt, D. D. (2016). Anti-Islam discourse in the United States in the decade after 9/11: The role of social conservatives and cultural politics. *Journal of Ecumenical Studies*, 51(2), 210-223. doi:10.1353/ecu.2016.0016
- Benford, R. D., & Snow, D. A. (2000). Framing processes and social movements: An overview and assessment. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 26(1), 611-639.
 doi:10.1146/annurev.soc.26.1.611



- Begley, S. (2016, May 9). Muslim student identified as 'Isis' in high school yearbook. *Time*. Retrieved from http://time.com/4324006/muslim-student-isis-high-school-yearbook/
- Bennett, T., & Woollacott, J. (1987). *Bond and beyond: The political career of a popular hero*. New York, NY: Methuen.
- Bennett-Carpenter, B. R., & Mccallion, M. J. (2012). Specialized, ecclesial ideography: The <new evangelization> in the Catholic Church. *Michigan Academician*, 41(1), 1-21. doi:10.7245/0026-2005-41.1.1
- Berlin, J. (1988). Rhetoric and ideology in the writing class. *College English*, 50(5), 477-494. doi: 10.2307/377477
- Black, J. (2001). *The politics of James Bond: From Fleming's novels to the big screen*. Westport, CT: Praeger.
- Borah, P. (2011). Conceptual issues in framing theory: A systematic examination of a decade's literature. *Journal of Communication*, 61, 246-263. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-2466.2011.01539.x
- Bowe, B. J., Fahmy, S., & Wanta, W. (2013). Missing religion: Second level agenda setting and Islam in American newspapers. *International Communication Gazette*, 75(7), 636-652. doi: 10.1177/1748048513482544
- Bratanova, B., & Kashima, Y. (2014). The "saying is repeating" effect: Dyadic communication can generate cultural stereotypes. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *154*(2), 155-174. doi:10.1080/00224545.2013.874326
- Breznican, A. (2012, October 22). 'Iron Man 3': First look at Ben Kingsley as new villain The Mandarin. *Entertainment Weekly*, Retrieved from

http://insidemovies.ew.com/2012/10/22/iron-man-3-the-mandarin-first-look/



- Brinson, M. E. (2011, May 25). Muslims in the media: Intercultural consequences of an Islamophobic media system. Presentation delivered at the annual meeting of the International Communication Association, Boston, MA.
- Bush, G. H.W. (1991, January 8). George Bush: Message to Allied Nations on the Persian Gulf crisis. Retrieved September 06, 2016, from http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=19195
- Campbell, M. M. (1990, July 16). *Media access to United States military operations: Grenada and beyond* (Unpublished master's thesis, 1989). Kansas State University. Retrieved from http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a225841.pdf
- Campbell, K. K., & Huxman, S. S. (2009). *The rhetorical act: Thinking, speaking, & writing critically* (4 ed.). Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Cengage Learning.

Chevedden, P. E. (2008). The Islamic view and the Christian view of the Crusades: A new synthesis. *History*, 93(310), 181-200. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-229X.2008.00421.x

- Cloud, D. L. (2004, August). "To veil the threat of terror": Afghan women and the (clash of civilizations) in the imagery of the U.S. War on Terrorism. *Quarterly Journal of Speech*, 90(3), 285-306. doi:10.1080/0033563042000270726
- Coulter, A. (2016, October 29). Ann Coulter: This Hidden Fact Predicts Terrorism Breitbart. Retrieved November 03, 2016, from http://www.breitbart.com/bigjournalism/2016/06/29/ann-coulter-hidden-fact-predicts-terrorism/
- Cox, Robert W. (1983). Gramsci, hegemony and international relations: An essay in method. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 12(2), 162-175. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/03058298830120020701



Dearing, J. W., & Rogers, E. M. (1996). Agenda-setting. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- der Derian, J. (1995). The value of security: Hobbes, Marx, Nietzche, and Baudrillard. In R. Lipschutz (Ed.), *On security* (pp. 24-45). New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Dovidio, J. F., Gaertner, S. L., & Kawakami, K. (2003). Intergroup contact: The past, present, and the future. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 6(1), 5-21. doi:10.1177/1368430203006001009
- Durkheim, E. (1915). *The elementary forms of religious life* (K. E. Fields, Trans.). New York: The Free Press
- Edy, J. (1999). Journalistic uses of collective memory. *Journal of Communication*, 49(2), 71-85. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466.1999.tb02794.x
- Eland, I. (2008, February 18). *Threats of our own making*. Retrieved from http://www.independent.org/newsroom/article.asp?id=2122
- Fadakinte, M. M. (2013). The state: A conceptual jungle? Journal of Alternative Perspectives in the Social Sciences, 5(3), 551-580.
- Fantz, A., & Brumfield, B. (2015, November 19). Syrian refugees not welcome in 31 U.S. states. Retrieved May 27, 2016, from http://www.cnn.com/2015/11/16/world/paris-attackssyrian-refugees-backlash/
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. (2008, February 26). FBI 100: First strike: Global terror in America. Retrieved from

http://www.fbi.gov/news/stories/2008/february/tradebom_022608

Felson, E., & Schlesinger, M. (2012, Spring). JCPA background paper: The Palestinian Christian population. *Jewish Council for Public Affairs*, 1-16.



- Franck, T. M., & Weisband, E. (1971). Word politics: Verbal strategy among the superpowers. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Frangoul, A. (2016, May 04). Climate change could make Middle East 'uninhabitable.' Retrieved May 27, 2016, from http://www.cnbc.com/2016/05/04/climate-change-could-make-northafrica-and-middle-east-uninhabitable.html
- Fujitani, T. T., White, G. M., & Yoneyama, L. (2001). Perilous memories: The Asia-Pacific war(s). Durham, NC: Duke University Press Book.
- Gabriel, B. (2006, February 18). Islam's march against the West. Retrieved September 27, 2016, from http://www.aina.org/news/20060219174802.htm.
- Gerbner, G. (2002). Cultural indicators: The third voice. In M. Morgan (Ed.), Against the mainstream: The selected works of George Gerbner (Vol. 1, pp. 175-192). New York, NY: Peter Lang.
- Gerbner, G., Morgan, M., & Signorielli, N. (2002). Growing up with television: The cultivation perspective. In M. Morgan (Ed.), *Against the mainstream: The selected works of George Gerbner* (Vol. 1, pp. 193-213). New York, NY: Peter Lang.
- George, J. (1994). *Discourses of global politics: A critical (re)introduction to international relations*. Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner.

Goffman, E. (1974). Frame analysis. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Gonzalez, K. V., Verkuyten, M., Weesie, J., & Poppe, E. (2008). Prejudice towards Muslims in the Netherlands: Testing integrated threat theory. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 47, 667-685. doi: 10.1348/014466608X284443



- Goodson, L., & Johnson, T. H. (2011). Parallels with the past how the Soviets lost in Afghanistan, how the Americans are losing. *Orbis*, *55*(4), 577-599. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.orbis.2011.07.009
- Gramsci, A. (1971). *Selections from the Prison Notebooks* (Q. Hoare & G. N. Smith, Eds. & Trans.). New York, NY: International.
- Griffin, E. A., Ledbetter, A., & Sparks, G. (2015). *A first look at communication theory* (9th ed.). New York, NY: McGraw-Hill Education.
- Guardian Staff. (2016, May 7). Professor: Flight was delayed because my equations raised terror fears. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/may/07/professor-flight-delay-terrorism-equation-american-airlines
- Hafiz, Y. (2013, September 16). Nina Davuluri's Miss America 2014 win prompts Twitter backlash against Indians, Muslims. Retrieved May 16, 2016, from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/09/16/nina-davuluri-miss-americareligion_n_3934428.html
- Hall, S. (1986). The problem of ideology Marxism without guarantees. *Journal of Communication Inquiry*, 10, 28-44. doi: 10.1177/019685998601000203
- Hammerbeck, D. (2003). Voltaire's *Mahomet*, the persistence of cultural memory and premodern orientalism. *AgorA: Online Graduate Humanities Journal*, Retrieved from http://www.humanities.ualberta.ca/agora/Articles.cfm@ArticleNo=154.html
- Hasian, M., & Frank, R. E. (1999). Rhetoric, history, and collective memory: Decoding the Goldhagen debates. *Western Journal of Communication*, 63(1), 95-114.
 doi:10.1080/10570319909374630



- Hawkes, D. (2003). *Ideology: The new critical idiom* (2nd ed.). London: Routledge. ISBN: 978-0415290128
- Hetsroni, A. (2010). When the wind changes direction: The impact of content shift on the cultivation effect. *Communications*, *35*, 439-460. doi: 10.1515/COMM.2010.023
- Hewstone, M. (2015). Consequences of diversity for social cohesion and prejudice: The missing dimension of intergroup contact. *Journal of Social Issues*, 71(2), 417-438. doi:10.1111/josi.12120
- Hewstone, M., Rubin, M., & Willis, H. (2002). Intergroup bias. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 53, 575-604. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135109
- History. (nd). *World trade center bombed*. Accessed April 28, 2014. Retrieved from http://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/world-trade-center-bombed

Hjelmgaard, K. (2016, February 07). Anti-immigration groups rally across Europe amid ongoing tensions. Retrieved May 27, 2016, from http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2016/02/06/anti-immigration-groups-rallyacross-europe-amid-migrant-tensions/79929396/

- Hughes, P. C., & Baldwin, J. R. (2002). Communication and stereotypical impressions. *Howard Journal of Communications*, *13*(2), 113-128. doi:10.1080/10646170290089917
- Huntington, S. P. (1996). *The clash of civilizations and the remaking of world order*. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.
- Huysmans, J. (1998). Security! What do you mean?: From concept to thick signifier. *European Journal of International Relations*, 4(2), 226-255. doi: 10.1177/1354066198004002004



Jahedi , M., & Abdullah, F. S. (2012). The ideological construction of Iran in *The NYT. Australian Journal of Linguistics*, 32(3), 361-381. doi: 10.1080/07268602.2012.705579

Jervis, R. (2012). Politics and international politics scholarship. *International Studies Quarterly*, *56*, 623-625. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2478.2012.00738.x

Kappeler, V. E., & Kappeler, A. E. (2004). Speaking of evil and terrorism: The political and ideological construction of a moral panic. *Terrorism and Counter Terrorism: Criminological Perspectives Sociology of Crime, Law, and Deviance*, *5*, 175-197. doi: 10.1016/S1521-6136(03)05011-5

- Kapstein, E. B. (1995). Is realism dead? The domestic sources of international politics. *International Organization*, 49(4), 751-774. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300028502
- Karagiannis, E. (2010). *Political Islam in Central Asia: The challenge of Hizb ut-Tahrir*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Karagiannis, E., & McCauley, C. (2006). Hizb ut-Tahrir al-Islami: Evaluating the threat posed by a radical Islamic group that remains non-violent. *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 18(2), 315-334. doi: 10.1080/09546550600570168
- Karim, K. H. (2006). American media's coverage of Muslims: The historical roots of contemporary portrayals. In E. Poole & J. E. Richardson (Eds.), *Muslims and the news media* (pp. 116-127). London, England: I. B. Tauris.
- Kaufmann, C. (2004). Threat inflation and the failure of the marketplace of ideas: The selling of the Iraq war. *International Security*, *29*(1), 5-48. doi:10.1162/0162288041762940



- Kleinman, A. (2013, August 01). Americans will spend more time on digital devices than watching TV this year: Research. *Huffington Post*. Retrieved from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/08/01/tv-digital-devices_n_3691196.html
- Landy, M. (1994). *Film, politics, and Gramsci*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Lee, G. (2005). Priming as an aspect of agenda setting effects in the digital age. Presentation delivered at International Communications Association annual conference, New York, NY.
- Lee, S. A., Gibbons, J. A., Thompson, J. M., & Timani, H. S. (2009). The Islamophobia scale: Instrument development and initial validation. *International Journal for the Psychology* of Religion, 19(2), 92-105. doi:10.1080/10508610802711137
- Lingarajan, F. (2011). <Jihad> as an ideograph: Osama bin Laden's rhetorical weapon of choice (Master's thesis, University of Montana, 2011). *Theses, Dissertations, Professional Papers*, 1-106.
- Lipka, M. (2016, July 22). Muslims and Islam: Key findings in the U.S. and around the world. Retrieved May 27, 2016, from http://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2015/12/07/muslims-and-islam-key-findings-in-the-u-s-and-around-the-world/
- Lipschutz, R. (1995). On security. In R. Lipschutz (Ed.), *On security* (pp. 1-23). New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Makus, A. (1990). Stuart Hall's theory of ideology: A frame for rhetorical criticism. Western Journal of Speech Communication, 54, 495-514. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10570319009374357



- Mapping Police Violence (2016). Police violence map. Retrieved November 05, 2016, from http://mappingpoliceviolence.org
- Marsh, P. (1995). Grassroots statecraft and citizens' challenges to U.S. national security policy.In R. Lipschutz (Ed.), *On security* (pp. 124-148). New York, NY: Columbia UniversityPress
- Martin, J. N., & Nakayama, T. K. (1999). Thinking dialectically about culture and communication. *Communication Theory Communication Theory*, 9(1), 1-25. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2885.1999.tb00160.x
- McCombs, M. E., & Shaw, D. L. (1972). The agenda-setting function of mass media. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 36(2), 176-187. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/267990
- McCombs, M. (2005). A look at agenda-setting: Past, present and future. *Journalism Studies*, 6(4), 543-557. doi: 10.1080/14616700500250438
- Mcgee, M. C. (1980a, February). The "ideograph": A link between rhetoric and ideology. *Quarterly Journal of Speech*, 66(1), 1-16. doi:10.1080/00335638009383499
- McGee, M. C. (1980b). The "ideograph" as a unit of analysis in political argument. In J. Rhodes
 & S. Newell (Eds.), *Proceedings of the Summer Conference of Argumentation* (pp. 68-87). Annandale, VA: Speech Communication Association.
- Merskin, D. (2009). The construction of Arabs as enemies: Post-September 11 discourse of George W. Bush. *Mass Communication and Society*, 7(2), 157-175. doi: 10.1207/s15327825mcs0702_2
- Moezzi, M. (2007). *War on error: Real stories of American Muslims*. Fayetteville, AR: University of Arkansas Press.



- Morgan, M., & Shanahan, J. (2010). The state of cultivation. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 54(2), 337-355. doi: 10.1080/08838151003735018
- Mumby, D. K. (1989). Ideology & the social construction of meaning: A communication perspective. *Communication Quarterly*, *37*(4), 291-304. doi: 10.1080/01463378909385551
- Nacos, B. L., & Torres-Reyna, O. (2007). *Fueling our fears: Stereotyping, media coverage, and public opinion of Muslim Americans*. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Naji, J., & Iwar, M. (2013). Simulated stereotypes turning the unreal real: An analysis of representations of the 'Other' in traditional media forms and digital games. *Journal of Arab & Muslim Media Research Journal of Arab & Muslim Media Research*, 6(2-3), 115-131. doi:10.1386/jammr.6.2-3.115_1
- Northup, T. (2010). Is everyone a little bit racist? Exploring cultivation using implicit and explicit measures. *Southwestern Mass Communication Journal*, *26*(1), 29-41
- Okihiro, G. Y., & Sly, J. (1983). The press, Japanese Americans, and the concentration camps. Phylon, 44(1), 66-83. https://doi.org/10.2307/274370
- Operation Inherent Resolve. (n.d.). Retrieved August 25, 2016, from http://www.centcom.mil/uscentcom-operations-and-exercises/inherent-resolve
- Ott, B. L., & Dickinson, G. (2013). Entering the unending conversation: An introduction to rhetorical criticism. In B. L. Ott & G. Dickinson (Eds.), *The Routledge reader in rhetorical criticism* (pp. 1-13). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Pan, Z., & Kosicki, G. (1993). Framing analysis: An approach to news discourse. *Political Comm. UPCP Political Communication*, 10(1), 55-75. doi:10.1080/10584609.1993.9962963



- Parachini, J. V. (2000). The World Trade Center bombers (1993). In J. Tucker (Ed.), *Toxic terror: Assessing terrorist use of chemical and biological weapons* (pp. 185-206).
 Retrieved from http://cns.miis.edu/reports/wtc93.htm
- Parker, A. (2016, August 10). Mike Pence hints at Trump's Muslim ban extending to other religions. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/11/us/politics/mike-pencemuslim-ban.html?_r=0
- PBS. (nd). *The Iran-Contra affair*. Accessed April 29, 2014. Retrieved from http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/americanexperience/features/general-article/reagan-iran/
- Pettigrew, T. F. (1998). Intergroup contact theory. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *49*, 65-85. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.49.1.65
- Potter, W. J. (2014). A critical analysis of cultivation theory. *Journal of Communication*, 64(6), 1015-1036. doi:10.1111/jcom.12128
- Rosas-Moreno, T. C., Harp, D., & Bachmann, I. (2013). Framing ideology: How *Time* magazine represents nationalism and identities through visual reporting. *Communication & Society*, 26(3), 1-20.
- Rostow, E. V. (1945). The Japanese American cases a disaster. *Yale Law School Legal Scholarship Repository*, 54(3), 489-533.

http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/792783

- Russell, N. (2006). Collective memory before and after Halbwachs. *The French Review*, 79(4), 792-804
- Ryan, C. L., & Bauman, K. (2016, March). Educational attainment in the United States: 2015 (United States, Census Bureau, US Department of Commerce). Retrieved from http://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2016/demo/p20-578.pdf



Sacirbey, O. (2010, May 26). Muslim Miss USA Rima Fakih talks faith, being an ambassador for Muslims. Retrieved May 16, 2016, from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2010/05/26/muslim-miss-usa-rima-faki n 591035.html

Samiei, M. (2010). Neo-Orientalism? The relationship between the West and Islam in our globalised world. *Third World Quarterly*, *31*(7), 1145-1160. doi: 10.1080/01436597.2010.518749

- Said, E. (1997). Covering Islam: How the media and the experts determine how we see the rest of the world. New York, NY: Vintage Books.
- Scheufele, D. A., & Tewksbury, D. (2007). Framing, agenda setting, and priming: The evolution of three media effects models. *Journal of Communication*, 57, 9-20. doi: 10.111 l/j.l460-2466.2006.00326.x
- Shrum, J., & Bischak, D. (2001, April). Mainstreaming, resonance, and impersonal impact: Testing moderators of the Cultivation Effect for estimates of crime risk. *Human Communication Research*, 27(2), 187-215. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2958.2001.tb00780.x
- Shaheen, J. G. (2003). Reel bad Arabs: How Hollywood vilifies a people. *Annals of American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 588, 171-193. doi: 10.1177/0002716203255400
- Shaw, D. L., & Martin, S. E. (1992). The function of mass media agenda setting. *Journalism Quarterly*, 69 (4), 902 -920. doi: 10.1177/107769909206900410
- Strahan, R., & Gerbasi, K. C. (1972). Short, homogeneous versions of the Marlow-Crowne social desirability scale. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 28(2), 191-193. doi:10.1002/1097-4679(197204)28:23.0.co;2-g



- Tawagi, A. L., & Mak, A. S. (2014). Cultural inclusiveness contributing to international students' intercultural attitudes: Mediating role of intergroup contact variables. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 25(4), 340-354. doi:10.1002/casp.2218
- Tileaga, C. (2012). Communism in retrospect: The rhetoric of historical representation and writing the collective memory of recent past. *Memory Studies*, 5(4), 462-478.
 doi:10.1177/1750698011434042
- Trevino, M., Kanso, A. M., & Nelson, R. A. (2010). Islam through editorial lenses: How
 American elite newspapers portrayed Muslims before and after September 11,
 2001. *Journal of Arab & Muslim Media Research*, 3(1&2), 3-17. doi: 10.1386/jammr.3.12.3_1
- U.S., Coalition Strikes Continue Against ISIL in Iraq, Syria. (2016, August 22). Retrieved August 25, 2016, from http://www.einnews.com/pr_news/341124725/u-s-coalitionstrikes-continue-against-isil-in-iraq-syria
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (2016, February 16). UNHCR Refugees/Migrants Emergency Response - Mediterranean. Retrieved from http://data.unhcr.org/mediterranean/regional.php
- United States, Department of State. (n.d.). *State sponsors of terrorism*. Retrieved May 18, 2016, from http://www.state.gov/j/ct/list/c14151.htm
- Valkenburg, P. M., & Peter, J. (2013). Five challenges for the future of media-effects research. International Journal of Communication, 7, 197-215.
- Vasovic, A., & Baczynska, G. (2014, March 24). Acknowledging defeat, Ukraine pulls troops from Crimea. *Reuters*. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/24/usukraine-crisis-crimea-base-idUSBREA2N09J20140324



- Vergeer, M., Lubbers, M., & Scheepers, P. (2000). Exposure to newspapers and attitudes toward ethnic minorities: A longitudinal analysis. *Howard Journal of Communications*, 11(2), 127-143. doi:10.1080/106461700246661
- Weimann, G. (2000). *Communicating unreality: Modern media and the reconstruction of reality*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Williams, M. C. (2004). Why ideas matter in international relations: Hans Morgenthau, classical realism, and the moral construction of power politics. *International Organization*, 58, 633-665. doi: 10.1017/S0020818304040202
- Winkler, C. K. (1991). Transforming individuals and collectives in "The new world order:"
 Implications for enemy construction and response. In D. W. Parson (Ed.), Argument in Controversy: Proceedings of the Seventh SCA/AFA Conference on Argumentation (pp. 121-127). Annandale, VA.
- Zandberg, Eyal (2014). 'Ketchup is the Auschwitz of tomatoes': Humor and the collective memory of traumatic events. *Communication, Culture & Critique, 8(1)*, 108-123. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/cccr.12072
- Zhang, Q. (2010). Asian Americans beyond the model minority stereotype: The nerdy and the left out. *Journal of International and Intercultural Communication*, 3(1), 20-37. doi:10.1080/17513050903428109
- Zompetti, J. (2012). The cultural and communicative dynamics of capital: Gramsci and the impetus for social action. *Culture, Theory and Critique*, 1-18. doi:10.1080/14735784.2012.721628



APPENDIX A: COPYRIGHT PERMISSIONS



Thesis/Dissertation Reuse Request

Taylor & Francis is pleased to offer reuses of its content for a thesis or dissertation free of charge contingent on resubmission of permission request if work is published.



JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Jun 19, 2016

This Agreement between Shanna J Carlson ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3892750238815
License date	Jun 19, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	British Journal of Social Psychology
Licensed Content Title	Prejudice towards Muslims in The Netherlands: Testing integrated threat theory
Licensed Content Author	Karina Velasco González,Maykel Verkuyten,Jeroen Weesie,Edwin Poppe
Licensed Content Date	Dec 24, 2010
Licensed Content Pages	19
Type of use	Dissertation/Thesis
Requestor type	University/Academic
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	na
Will you be translating?	No
Title of your thesis / dissertation	Media's Influence on Islamic Threat Construction
Expected completion date	Dec 2016



JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Jun 19, 2016

This Agreement between Shanna J Carlson ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3892750398152
License date	Jun 19, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Journal of Clinical Psychology
Licensed Content Title	Short, homogeneous versions of the Marlow-Crowne Social Desirability Scale
Licensed Content Author	Robert Strahan,Kathleen Carrese Gerbasi
Licensed Content Date	Feb 21, 2006
Licensed Content Pages	3
Type of use	Dissertation/Thesis
Requestor type	University/Academic
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	na
Will you be translating?	No
Title of your thesis / dissertation	Media's Influence on Islamic Threat Construction
Expected completion date	Dec 2016

